# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

**SCHEDULE TO** (Rule 14d-100)

# TENDER OFFER STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 14(d)(1) OR 13(e)(1) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

(Amendment No. )

Steel Partners Holdings L.P. (Name of Subject Company)

Steel Partners Holdings L.P.

Steel Excel, Inc. (Names of Filing Persons - Offeror)

Common Units, No Par Value

(Title of Class of Securities)

85814R107

(CUSIP Number of Class of Securities)

**Jason Wong Chief Financial Officer** 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022 (212) 520-2300

(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Person Authorized to Receive Notices and Communications on Behalf of Filing Persons)

Copy to:

**Colin Diamond** Andrew J. Ericksen White & Case LLP 1221 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10020 (212) 819-8200

	Check the box if the filing relates solely to preliminary communications made before the commencement of a tender offer.				
	Check the appropriate boxes below to designate any transactions to which the statement relates:				
	third party tender offer subject to Rule 14d-1.				
$\boxtimes$	issuer tender offer subject to Rule 13e-4.				
	going private transaction subject to Rule 13e-3.				
	amendment to Schedule 13D under Rule 13d-2.				
	Check the following box if the filing is a final amendment reporting the results of a tender offer: $\Box$				
If applicable, check the appropriate box(es) below to designate the appropriate rule provision(s) relied upon:					
	Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)				
	Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer)				

#### INTRODUCTION

This Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO relates to the offer (the "Offer") by Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Steel Excel"), to purchase up to \$100 million in value of the Company's common units, no par value, at a price not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase for Cash dated April 7, 2022 (the "Offer to Purchase"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit (a)(1)(A), and in the related Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit (a)(1)(B). This Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO is intended to satisfy the reporting requirements of Rule 13e-4(c)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The information contained in the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal is incorporated herein by reference in response to all of the items of this Schedule TO, as more particularly described below. Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to the Company's common units, no par value.

#### Item 1. SUMMARY TERM SHEET

The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "Summary Term Sheet" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 2. SUBJECT COMPANY INFORMATION

- (a) The name of the subject company and issuer is Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership. The address of the Company's principal executive office is 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022, and its telephone number is (212) 520-2300.
- (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "Summary Term Sheet", "The Offer, Section 1, General Terms of the Offer", and "The Offer, Section 2, Number of Units; Proration" is incorporated herein by reference. As of April 7, 2022, the Company had issued and outstanding approximately 20,715,251 of its units.
- (c) Information about the trading market and price of the units and dividends is set forth under "The Offer, Section 8, Price Range of Units and Unitholders" of the Offer to Purchase and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 3. IDENTITY AND BACKGROUND OF FILING PERSON

(a) The Company and Steel Excel are the filing persons and the Company is the subject company. The Company's general partner is Steel Partners Holdings GP Inc. (the "General Partner"). The names of the executive officers and directors of the General Partner are as follows:

Name	Position with the General Partner
Warren G. Lichtenstein	Executive Chairman
Jack L. Howard	President, Director
Jason Wong	Chief Financial Officer
Gordon A. Walker	Senior Vice President
Rory Tahari	Director
John P. McNiff	Director
Lon Rosen	Director
General Richard I. Neal	Director
James Benenson III	Director
Eric P. Karros	Director

(b) The names of the executive officers and directors of Steel Excel are as follows:

Name	Position with Steel Excel
Gordon A. Walker	President, Director
Jason Wong	Senior Vice President and Treasurer, Director
Maureen Mattera	Vice President
Maria Reda	Secretary
Jack L. Howard	Director

The address and telephone number of the Company, its General Partner, Steel Excel and each of the executive officers and directors of the General Partner and Steel Excel is 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022, telephone number (212) 520-2300. The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer" is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 4. TERMS OF THE TRANSACTION

- (a) Information about the terms of the transaction under "Summary Term Sheet" and "The Offer, Sections 1 through 13" of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.
- (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Beneficial Ownership of Common Units by Directors and Executive Officers" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 5. PAST CONTRACTS, TRANSACTIONS, NEGOTIATIONS AND AGREEMENTS

(a) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 10, Transactions and Agreements Concerning Units" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 6. PURPOSES OF THE TRANSACTION AND PLANS OR PROPOSALS

- (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Purposes of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer" is incorporated herein by reference.
- (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Purposes of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer" is incorporated herein by reference.
- (c) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Purposes of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 7. SOURCE AND AMOUNT OF FUNDS OR OTHER CONSIDERATION

- (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 9, Source and Amount of Funds" is incorporated herein by reference.
- (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 9, Source and Amount of Funds" is incorporated herein by reference.
- (c) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 9, Source and Amount of Funds" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 8. INTEREST IN SECURITIES OF THE SUBJECT COMPANY

- (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Beneficial Ownership of Common Units by Directors and Executive Officers" is incorporated herein by reference.
- (b) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 7, Information Concerning the Company and Purposes of the Offer—Securities Transactions" is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 9. PERSONS/ASSETS, RETAINED, EMPLOYED, COMPENSATED OR USED

(a) The Company has retained MacKenzie Partners, Inc. ("MacKenzie") as the Information Agent in connection with the Offer and will pay MacKenzie a fee for its services. In addition, MacKenzie is entitled to reimbursement of its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. MacKenzie may contact unitholders by mail, telephone, facsimile, telex, telegraph or other electronic means, and may request brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominee unitholders to forward material relating to the Offer to beneficial owners.

The Company has retained American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC ("American Stock") to act as the Depositary in connection with the Offer and will pay American Stock a fee for its services, plus other costs and reimbursement for out-of-pocket expenses.

Each of MacKenzie and American Stock will be indemnified by the Company against certain liabilities and expenses in connection therewith.

Neither the Company nor any of its directors, officers or employees, nor the Information Agent or Depositary, makes any recommendation to unitholders as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering their units.

# **Item 10. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

Not applicable.

#### **Item 11. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION**

- (a) (1) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "The Offer, Section 10, Transactions and Agreements Concerning Units" of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.
  - (2) There are no applicable regulatory requirements or approvals needed for the Offer.
  - (3) Not applicable.
  - (4) Not applicable.
  - (5) None.
- (c) The information in the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal, copies of which are filed with this Schedule TO as Exhibits (a)(1)(A) and (a)(1)(B), respectively, is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 12.EXHIBITS

The following are attached as exhibits to this Schedule TO:

(a) (	(1) (	A) Offer to Purchase for Cash, dated April 7, 2022.
	(	B) <u>Letter of Transmittal (including Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Form W-9).</u>
	(	C) Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
	(	D) Form of letter to brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominees.
		E) Form of letter to be used by brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominees to their
		<u>clients.</u>
(	(2) P	Press Release dated April 7, 2022.
(b) (	<u>F</u>	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of December 29, 2021, by and among SPH Group Holdings, Steel Excel Inc. and iGo, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Company's Report on Form 8-K dated December 29, 2021, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 29, 2021).
(d) (	<u>I</u>	Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of December 15, 2017, by and between ModusLink Global Solutions, nc. and SPH Group Holdings LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Company's Report on Form 8-K dated December 15, 2017, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 19, 2017).
(	` <u> </u>	Sixth Amended and Restated Management Agreement by and between SP Corporate Services LLC and SP General Services LLC, effective as of January 1, 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Steel Partners Holdings L.P.'s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 13, 2015).
(	<u>2</u>	ncentive Unit Agreement by and between Steel Partners Holdings L.P. and SPH SPV-I LLC, effective as of May 11, 2012 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Steel Partners Holdings L.P.'s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on an anuary 13, 2015).
(	<u>a</u>	Amendment to Incentive Unit Agreement by and between Steel Partners Holdings L.P. and SPH SPV-I LLC, effective is of February 18, 2022 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to Steel Partner's Holdings L.P.'s Form 10-K, filed in March 10, 2022).
(		Steel Partners Holdings L.P. Second Amended and Restated 2018 Incentive Award Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to Steel Partner's Holdings L.P.'s Form 10-K, filed on March 10, 2022).
(	<u> </u>	Steel Partners Holdings L.P. Second Amended and Restated 2018 Incentive Award Plan Form Restricted Unit Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to Steel Partners Holdings L.P.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K, iled April 13, 2021).
(	<u> </u>	Steel Partners Holdings L.P. Second Amended and Restated 2018 Incentive Award Plan Form Restricted Unit Agreement (Directors) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Steel Partners Holdings L.P.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed August 5, 2021).
(	<u> </u>	Steel Partners Holdings L.P. Second Amended and Restated 2018 Incentive Award Plan Form Restricted Unit Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Steel Partners Holdings L.P.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, iled August 5, 2021).
(g) ]	None.	
(h) ]	Not applic	cable.
107	Filing Fee	<u>· Table.</u>
	<u></u>	

# Item 13. INFORMATION REQUIRED BY SCHEDULE 13E-3

Not applicable.

# **SIGNATURE**

After due inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct.

# STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P.

By: Steel Partners Holdings GP Inc. its General Partner

By: /s/ Jason Wong

Name: Jason Wong

Title: Chief Financial Officer

Date: April 7, 2022

STEEL EXCEL, INC.

By:

By: /s/ Jason Wong

Name: Jason Wong

Title: Chief Financial Officer

Date: April 7, 2022

Offer to Purchase for Cash by Steel Partners Holdings L.P. Through Its Wholly Owned Subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc.

Up to \$100 Million in Value of its Common Units At a Purchase Price not Less than \$40.00 nor Greater than \$42.00 per Unit

The Offer, Proration Period and Withdrawal Rights will Expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, unless the Offer is Extended

Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Steel Excel" and, together with the Company, "we," "us" or "our"), is offering to purchase for cash (the "Offer"), up to \$100 million in value of our common units, no par value, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal. The Offer will commence on April 7, 2022 and terminate at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, or such later date to which the Company may extend the Offer (the "Expiration Date"). Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to our common units, no par value.

The Offer has been approved by the Board of Directors of the General Partner and the Board of Directors of Steel Excel. Steel Excel will purchase the units accepted for payment using its own funds. WHILE FOR SIMPLICITY WE USE THE TERMS "WE" AND "US" THROUGHOUT THIS DOCUMENT, INCLUDING IN SOME INSTANCES WITH RESPECT TO THE PURCHASE AND PAYMENT FOR SHARES, YOU SHOULD UNDERSTAND THAT STEEL EXCEL WILL BE PAYING FOR AND ACQUIRING THE SHARES THAT ARE TENDERED IN THE OFFER.

On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will determine the single per unit price, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, that we will pay for units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn in the Offer, taking into account the total number of units so tendered and the prices specified by the tendering unitholders. We will select the lowest purchase price within the indicated range that will enable us to purchase \$100 million in value of units pursuant to the Offer, or such fewer number of units as are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date, at a price not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit. We refer to the purchase price we select within the range indicated for our units as the "Purchase Price."

THE OFFER IS NOT CONDITIONED ON ANY MINIMUM NUMBER OF UNITS BEING TENDERED AND IS NOT CONDITIONED UPON FINANCING. THE OFFER IS, HOWEVER, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CUSTOMARY CONDITIONS. SEE SECTION 6.

All units that we acquire in the Offer will be acquired at the Purchase Price, regardless of whether the unitholder tendered at a lower price. We will purchase only units properly tendered at prices at or below the applicable Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date of the Offer. However, because of the "odd lot" priority and proration provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, we may not purchase all of the units tendered even if unitholders tendered at or below the Purchase Price, if the Offer is oversubscribed. We will not purchase units tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price. Units tendered but not purchased in the Offer will be returned to the tendering unitholders at our expense promptly after the Expiration Date.

Our common units are listed and traded on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the symbol "SPLP." We publicly announced our intention to commence this Offer on April 7, 2022. On April 6, 2022, the last full trading day before the announcement of the Offer, the reported closing price of the units on the NYSE was \$40.54 per unit. **Before deciding whether to tender units, unitholders are urged to obtain current market quotations for the units.** 

A detailed discussion of this Offer is contained in this Offer to Purchase. Unitholders are strongly encouraged to read this entire package of materials, and the publicly filed information about the Company referenced herein, before making a decision regarding this Offer.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF OUR GENERAL PARTNER AND THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF STEEL EXCEL HAVE APPROVED THIS OFFER. HOWEVER, NEITHER THE COMPANY, STEEL EXCEL, OUR GENERAL PARTNER, NOR ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE DIRECTORS, OFFICERS OR EMPLOYEES, NOR THE INFORMATION AGENT OR DEPOSITARY, MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION TO YOU AS TO WHETHER YOU SHOULD TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR UNITS. YOU MUST MAKE YOUR OWN DECISION AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER SOME OR ALL OF YOUR UNITS AND THE PRICE OR PRICES AT WHICH YOU WILL TENDER THEM.

Our and Steel Excel's respective directors, executive officers and affiliates have advised us that they do not intend to tender any of their units in the Offer.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of this transaction or passed upon the merits or fairness of such transaction or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the information contained in this Offer to Purchase. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The Depositary for the Offer is:



If delivering by hand or courier:
American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219

For assistance call (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317

Any questions or requests for assistance or for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the accompanying Letter of Transmittal or related documents may be directed to the information agent at its telephone numbers and address below. You may also contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the Offer.

The Information Agent for the Tender Offer is:



1407 Broadway New York, New York 10018 (212) 929-5500

or

Call Toll-Free (800) 322-2885 Email: tenderoffer@mackenziepartners.com

Offer to Purchase dated April 7, 2022

#### IMPORTANT PROCEDURES

If you wish to tender all or any part of your units, you must do one of the following before the Offer expires at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, or such later date and time to which we may extend the Offer:

- if you hold unit certificates in your own name, complete and sign the related Letter of Transmittal according to the instructions in the Letter of Transmittal and mail or deliver it, together with any required signature guarantee and any other required documents, including your unit certificates, to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the depositary for the Offer (the "Depositary");
- if you are an institution participating in The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") and you hold your units through DTC, tender the units according to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in Section 3; or
- if your units are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you should contact that nominee and have the nominee tender your units for you.

If you desire to tender your units but (i) your unit certificates are not immediately available or cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the expiration of the Offer, (ii) you cannot comply with the procedure for book-entry transfer by the expiration of the Offer or (iii) you cannot deliver the other required documents to the Depositary by the expiration of the Offer, you must tender your units according to the guaranteed delivery procedure described in Section 3.

Beneficial owners should be aware that their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee may establish its own earlier deadline for participation in the Offer. Accordingly, beneficial owners wishing to participate in the Offer should contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee as soon as possible in order to determine the times by which such owner must take action in order to participate in the Offer.

Additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal and other Offer materials may be obtained from MacKenzie Partners, Inc., the information agent for this Offer (the "Information Agent"), and will be furnished at the Company's expense. Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to the Information Agent at its address and telephone number set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. Unitholders may also contact their local broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the Offer.

We are not making the Offer to, and will not accept any tendered units from, unitholders in any jurisdiction where it would be illegal to do so. However, we may, at our discretion, take any actions necessary for us to make the Offer to unitholders in any such jurisdiction.

# Table of Contents

		Page
SUMMARY '	TERM SHEET	1
CAUTIONAL	RY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	5
THE OFFER		6
1.	GENERAL TERMS OF THE OFFER	6
2.	NUMBER OF UNITS; PRORATION	6
3.	PROCEDURE FOR TENDERING UNITHOLDERS	8
4.	WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS	12
5.	PURCHASE OF UNITS AND PAYMENT OF PURCHASE PRICE	12
6.	CERTAIN CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER	13
7.	INFORMATION CONCERNING THE COMPANY AND PURPOSES OF THE OFFER	16
8.	PRICE RANGE OF UNITS AND UNITHOLDERS	21
9.	SOURCE AND AMOUNT OF FUNDS	21
10.	TRANSACTIONS AND AGREEMENTS CONCERNING UNITS	22
11.	EXTENSION OF TENDER PERIOD; TERMINATION; AMENDMENTS; CONDITIONS	23
12.	U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	24
13.	ADDITIONAL INFORMATION; MISCELLANEOUS	26

ii

#### SUMMARY TERM SHEET

We are providing this summary term sheet for your convenience. It highlights the material terms of the proposed Offer, but you should realize that it does not describe all of the details of the Offer to the same extent described in the body of this Offer to Purchase. We urge you to read the entire Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal because they contain the full details of the Offer. We have included references to the sections of this document where you will find a more complete discussion. Unless otherwise indicated, references to "units" are to our common units and not to any other securities.

WHO IS MAKING THE OFFER?

The Company, through its wholly owned subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc., with principal executive offices at 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022, telephone (212) 520-2300.

WHAT ARE WE OFFERING TO PURCHASE?

We are offering to purchase our common units, no par value.

WHAT WILL BE THE PURCHASE PRICE FOR THE UNITS?

We are conducting the Offer through a procedure commonly called a modified "Dutch Auction." This procedure allows you to select the price per units (in increments of \$0.10) within a price range specified by us at which you are willing to sell your units. The price range for the Offer is \$40.00 to \$42.00 per unit. We will determine the Purchase Price that we will pay per unit promptly after the Expiration Date. The Purchase Price will be the lowest price at which, based on the number of units tendered and the prices specified by the tendering unitholders, we can purchase \$100 million in value of units. If fewer units are properly tendered, we will select the lowest price that will allow us to buy all the units that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date.

The Purchase Price will not be less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit. The closing sale price for the units on the NYSE on April 6, 2022, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the commencement of the Offer, was \$40.54. We will pay the same per unit Purchase Price in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, for all the units we purchase in the Offer, even if some of the units are tendered at a price below the Purchase Price. See Section 2. Under no circumstances will we pay interest on the Purchase Price, even if there is a delay in making payment.

If you wish to maximize the chance that your units will be purchased in the Offer, you should check the box in the section of the Letter of Transmittal captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined in the Offer." If you agree to accept the Purchase Price determined in the Offer, your units will be deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$40.00 per unit. You should understand that this election could have the effect of decreasing the Purchase Price determined by us, which may result in your units being purchased at the minimum price per unit. See Section 2.

WHAT IS THE MARKET PRICE OF OUR SECURITIES?

Our common units are listed and traded on the NYSE under the symbol "SPLP." On April 6, 2022, the last full trading day before the announcement of the Offer, the reported closing price of the units on the NYSE was \$40.54 per unit. See Section 8.

HOW MANY UNITS WILL THE COMPANY PURCHASE IN THE OFFER?

We are offering to purchase up to \$100 million in value of units or such lesser amount of units as may be properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer. As of April 7, 2022, we had issued and outstanding approximately 20,715,251 units. At the maximum Purchase Price of \$42.00 per unit, we could purchase 2,380,952 units if the Offer is fully subscribed, which would represent approximately 11.5% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022. At the minimum Purchase Price of \$40.00 per unit, we could purchase 2,500,000 units if the Offer is fully subscribed, which would represent approximately 12.1% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022. Subject to certain limitations and legal requirements, we reserve the right to accept for payment, according to the terms and conditions of the Offer, up to an additional 2% of our outstanding units without extending the Expiration Date. In exercising this right, we may increase the Purchase Price to allow us to purchase all such additional units. The Offer is not conditioned on any minimum number of units being tendered. See Section 2 and Section 6.

WHAT WILL HAPPEN IF MORE THAN \$100 MILLION IN VALUE OF UNITS ARE TENDERED AT OR BELOW THE PURCHASE PRICE?

If more than \$100 million in value of units are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date for the Offer, we will purchase units as follows:

- first, from all holders of "odd lots" of less than 100 units who properly tender all of their units at or below the Purchase Price and do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date for the Offer; and
- second, from all other unitholders who properly tender units at or below the Purchase Price and do not
  properly withdraw them before the applicable Expiration Date, on a pro rata basis.

Because of the "odd lot" priority and proration provisions described above, we may not purchase all of the units that you tender even if you tender them at or below the Purchase Price. See Section 2.

IF I OWN FEWER THAN 100 UNITS SUBJECT TO THE OFFER AND I TENDER ALL OF MY UNITS, WILL I BE SUBJECT TO PRORATION?

If you beneficially own fewer than 100 units, in the aggregate, and you properly tender all of these units at or below the Purchase Price and do not properly withdraw them prior to the Expiration Date for the Offer and you complete the section entitled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, we will purchase all of your units without subjecting them to the proration procedure. See Section 2.

WHY ARE THE COMPANY AND STEEL EXCEL MAKING THIS OFFER?

We believe that the repurchase of units is consistent with our long-term goal of maximizing value for our unitholders. The Board of Directors of Steel Partners Holdings GP Inc., our general partner (the "General Partner"), and the Board of Directors of Steel Excel, with the assistance of management and outside advisors, has evaluated our operations, financial condition, capital needs, strategy and expectations for the future and believes that the Offer is a prudent use of certain of our financial resources given our business profile, prospective capital requirements and the current market price of our units. Furthermore, we believe the Offer is an efficient means to provide liquidity to our unitholders, who desire liquidity. The Offer represents the opportunity for us to return cash to unitholders who elect to tender their units, while at the same time increasing non-tendering unitholders' proportionate interest in us. See Section 7.

HOW WILL THE COMPANY PAY FOR THE UNITS?

We will purchase units in the Offer, and pay related fees and expenses, with available cash and borrowings under our Credit Facility (as defined in Section 9). Financing is not a condition to the Offer. See Section 9.

WHEN DOES THE OFFER EXPIRE?

The Offer will expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, unless we extend it. If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your units, it is possible the nominee has established an earlier deadline for you to act to instruct the nominee to accept the Offer on your behalf. We urge you to contact the broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to find out their deadline. We may choose to extend the Offer for any reason, subject to applicable law. We cannot assure you that we will extend the Offer or indicate the length of any extension we may provide. See Section 11.

HOW WILL I BE NOTIFIED IF THE COMPANY EXTENDS, AMENDS OR TERMINATES THE OFFER?

If we decide to extend the Offer, we will issue a press release announcing the extension and the new expiration date by 9:00 A.M., Eastern Time, on the first business day after the previously scheduled Expiration Date. We will announce any amendment to the Offer by making a public announcement of the amendment. We can terminate the Offer under certain circumstances. See Section 11.

ARE THERE ANY CONDITIONS TO THE OFFER?

While the Offer is not conditioned upon any minimum number of units being tendered or our receipt of financing, it is subject to customary conditions, such as the absence of court and governmental action prohibiting, challenging or restricting the Offer and the absence of changes in general market conditions or our business that, in our reasonable judgment, are or may be materially adverse to us, as well as other conditions. See Section 6.

ONCE TENDERED, MAY I WITHDRAW MY TENDER?

If you tender units pursuant to this Offer, you may withdraw your tender at any time until the Expiration Date. If you wish to withdraw your tender, you must deliver, on a timely basis, a written or facsimile notice of your withdrawal to the Depositary at the address appearing on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase. Your notice of withdrawal must specify your name, the number of units to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of those units. Some additional requirements apply if the unit certificates to be withdrawn have been delivered to the Depositary or if your units have been tendered under the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3.

WILL THE DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND AFFILIATES OF THE COMPANY OR STEEL EXCEL PARTICIPATE IN THE OFFER?

Our and Steel Excel's respective directors, executive officers and affiliates have advised us that they do not intend to tender their units in the Offer. See Section 7.

DO WE RECOMMEND THAT YOU TENDER YOUR UNITS IN THE OFFER?

The Board of Directors of the General Partner and the Board of Directors of Steel Excel have approved the Offer. However, neither the Company, the General Partner, Steel Excel nor any of their respective directors, officers or employees nor the Information Agent or Depositary make any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your units. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender some or all of your units.

### HOW DO I TENDER MY UNITS PURSUANT TO THE OFFER?

- 1) You must properly complete and duly execute the Letter of Transmittal and deliver it with your unit certificate(s) to the Depositary at the address appearing on the back cover page of this document;
- 2) The Depositary must receive a confirmation of receipt of your units by book-entry transfer and a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal: or
- 3) You must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure.

If your units are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you should contact that nominee and have the nominee tender your units for you. See Section 3.

WHEN WILL THE COMPANY PAY FOR THE UNITS I TENDER?

We, through Steel Excel, will pay the applicable Purchase Price to you in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, for the units we purchase promptly after the Expiration Date of the Offer and the acceptance of the units for payment; provided, however, that, if proration is required, we do not expect to announce the results of the proration and begin paying for tendered units until up to approximately three business days after the expiration of the Offer. See Section 5.

IF I DECIDE NOT TO TENDER, HOW WILL THE OFFER AFFECT MY UNITS? Unitholders that choose not to tender their units will own a greater percentage interest in our outstanding units following consummation of the Offer. See Section 8.

WILL I HAVE TO PAY BROKERAGE COMMISSIONS IF I TENDER MY UNITS?

If you are a registered unitholder and you tender your units directly to the Depositary, you will not incur any brokerage commissions. If you hold units through a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, we recommend that you consult your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to determine whether transaction costs are applicable. See Section 3.

WHAT ARE THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES IF I TENDER MY UNITS?

Generally, if you tender less than all of your units (or less than all of your units are accepted) you should recognize gain (but not loss) only to the extent that the "amount realized" exceeds your adjusted tax basis in all of your units, including units that are not purchased by the Company. If you tender all of your units (and all of your units are accepted), you should recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between your "amount realized" and your adjusted tax basis in the units tendered. The "amount realized" with respect to your units will be equal to the sum of (x) the amount of cash received pursuant to the Offer, and (y) the reduction in the amount of liabilities of the Company properly allocable to you with respect to the units tendered for U.S. federal income tax purposes (as determined under Section 752 of the Internal Revenue Code). We urge you to consult with your own tax advisor as to the particular tax consequences to you of the Offer.

PROVIDE ASSISTANCE REGARDING THE OFFER?

WHO CAN RESPOND TO QUESTIONS OR Please direct questions or requests for assistance, or for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal or other materials, in writing, to the Information Agent, MacKenzie Partners, Inc., at the address appearing on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.

# CAUTIONARY STATEMENT CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Offer to Purchase contains certain forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. All statements other than statements of historical information contained herein are forward-looking statements. These statements may contain projections relating to revenues, earnings, operations, other financial measures, economic conditions, trends and known uncertainties, and may include statements regarding our future performance, strategies and objectives. Representatives of the Company may also make forward-looking statements. Generally, the inclusion of the words "believe," "expect," "intend," "estimate," "project," "anticipate," "will," "plan," "seek" and similar expressions identify statements that constitute forward-looking statements.

Our forward-looking statements are not meant as, and should not be considered to be, guarantees of future performance or events. Rather, they reflect management's review, consideration and analysis of available facts and other information regarding the subject matter of the forward-looking statements, and are applicable only as of the dates of such statements. Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which the statement is made. The Company undertakes no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, or any other information herein, to reflect events or circumstances that arise after the date hereof.

By their nature, all forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties, and actual results may differ materially from those contemplated by the forward-looking statements for a number of reasons.

Please refer to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, including Item 1A, "Risk Factors," in such report, as well as our other filings with the SEC, for a more detailed discussion of risks and uncertainties. Any forward-looking statement should be read and interpreted together with these other filings. There can be no assurance that the Company has correctly identified and appropriately assessed all factors affecting its business. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to the Company or that it currently believes to be immaterial also may adversely affect the Company. Should any risks and uncertainties develop into actual events, these developments could have material adverse effects on the Company's business, financial condition and results of operations. For these reasons, you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on the Company's forward-looking statements.

#### THE OFFER

#### 1. GENERAL TERMS OF THE OFFER

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal, we will purchase \$100 million in value of units or such lesser amount of units as may be properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, in accordance with Section 2, before Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, the scheduled Expiration Date of the Offer, unless extended, at a Purchase Price not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest. Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to our common units, no par value. The Offer will commence on April 7, 2022 and terminate on the Expiration Date, or such later date to which the Company may extend the Offer.

# 2. <u>NUMBER OF UNITS; PRORATION</u>

*Number of Units.* As of April 7, 2022, we had issued and outstanding approximately 20,715,251 units. At the maximum Purchase Price of \$42.00 per unit, we could purchase 2,380,952 units if the Offer is fully subscribed, which would represent approximately 11.5% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022. At the minimum Purchase Price of \$40.00 per unit, we could purchase 2,500,000 units if the Offer is fully subscribed, which would represent approximately 12.1% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022. In accordance with the rules of the SEC, we may, and we expressly reserve the right to, purchase more than \$100 million in value of units pursuant to the Offer without amending or extending the Offer, provided that such increase does not result in an increase of our purchase of greater than 2% of our outstanding units without extending the Expiration Date. In the event of an oversubscription of the Offer as described below, units tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price for the Offer (determined as provided herein) will be subject to proration, except for Odd Lots (as defined below).

If we:

- increase the price to be paid for the units above \$42.00 per unit, or decrease the price to be paid for the units below \$40.00 per unit;
- increase the value of units being sought in the Offer (and thereby increase the number of units purchasable in the Offer), and the number of units accepted for payment in the Offer increases by more than 2% of our outstanding units; or
- decrease the value of units being sought in the Offer (and thereby decrease the number of units purchasable in the Offer); and

in any such case the Offer affected by such increase or decrease is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than the expiration of a period ending on the 10<sup>th</sup> business day (as defined below) from, and including, the date that notice of any such increase or decrease is first published, sent or given in the manner specified in Section 11, we will extend the affected Offer until the expiration of such period of 10 business days. For the purposes of the Offer, a "business day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday or a United States federal holiday and consists of the time period from 12:01 A.M. through 12:00 midnight, Eastern Time.

THE OFFER IS NOT CONDITIONED ON ANY MINIMUM NUMBER OF UNITS BEING TENDERED AND IS NOT CONDITIONED UPON FINANCING. THE OFFER IS, HOWEVER, SUBJECT TO CERTAIN CUSTOMARY CONDITIONS. SEE SECTION 6.

*Purchase Price*. In accordance with Instruction 5 of the Letter of Transmittal, unitholders desiring to tender units must specify the price or prices, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, at which they are willing to sell their units to us in the Offer. The lowest price that may be specified for units is \$40.00. The prices that may be specified for units increase in increments of \$0.10 up to the highest price that may be specified which is \$42.00 per unit. A unitholder who desires to tender units at more than one price must complete a separate Letter of Transmittal for each price. Alternatively, unitholders desiring to tender units can choose not to specify a price and, instead, specify that they will sell their units at the Purchase Price (determined as provided herein) we pay for units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer, in which case the unitholder will be deemed to have tendered such units at the minimum price of \$40.00 per unit. Choosing the second option will maximize the chance that we will purchase a tendering unitholder's units, may lower the Purchase Price paid for all purchased units in the Offer and could result in the tendering unitholder receiving a price per unit as low as \$40.00. See Section 8 for recent market prices for our units.

TO TENDER UNITS PROPERLY, UNITHOLDERS MUST SPECIFY THE PRICE THEY ARE WILLING TO ACCEPT FOR THE UNITS THEY TENDER OR, ALTERNATIVELY, SPECIFY THAT THEY WILL SELL THEIR TENDERED UNITS AT THE PURCHASE PRICE FOR SUCH UNITS DETERMINED AS PROVIDED HEREIN. IF YOU SPECIFY MORE THAN ONE PRICE FOR YOUR UNITS IN A SINGLE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL YOU WILL NOT HAVE VALIDLY TENDERED YOUR UNITS. SEE SECTION 3.

As promptly as practicable following the Expiration Date, we will determine the Purchase Price within the applicable price range that we will pay for units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, taking into account the number of units tendered and the prices specified by tendering unitholders. We will select the lowest purchase price within the indicated range that will enable us to purchase \$100 million in value of units pursuant to the Offer, or such fewer number of units as are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn in the Offer prior to the Expiration Date. In each case, the Purchase Price will be the net amount payable to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest. Units properly tendered under the Offer at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be purchased at the Purchase Price, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, including the odd lot priority and proration provisions.

We will not purchase units tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price, nor will we purchase units that we do not accept in the Offer because of "odd lot" priority and proration provisions. We will return to the tendering unitholders units that we do not purchase in the Offer at our expense promptly after the applicable Expiration Date.

Unitholders also can specify the order in which we will purchase units tendered in the Offer in the event that, as a result of the proration provisions or otherwise, we purchase some but not all of the tendered units pursuant to the Offer. In the event a unitholder does not designate the order and fewer than all units are purchased due to proration or otherwise, the Depositary will select the order of units purchased.

*Priority of Purchases.* Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, if more than \$100 million in value of units are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date for the Offer, we will purchase properly tendered and not properly withdrawn units on the basis set forth below:

- First, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will purchase all units tendered by any Odd Lot Holder (as defined below) of units who:
  - o tenders all units beneficially owned by such Odd Lot Holder at a price at or below the Purchase Price (tenders of less than all of the units owned by such Odd Lot Holder will not qualify for this preference); and
  - o completes the section entitled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
- Second, we will purchase all other units properly tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn on a pro rata basis with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional units, as described below.

As a result of the foregoing priorities applicable to the purchase of units tendered, it is possible that all of the units that a unitholder tenders in the Offer may not be purchased even if they are tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price.

*Odd Lots*. The term "Odd Lots" means, with respect to the units, all units properly tendered prior to the applicable Expiration Date at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn by any person (a "Odd Lot Holder") who beneficially owned fewer than 100 units, as the case may be, and so certified in the appropriate place in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

To qualify for the Odd Lot preference with respect to the Offer, an Odd Lot Holder must tender all units, as applicable, owned by the Odd Lot Holder in accordance with the procedures described in Section 3. Odd Lots will be accepted for payment before any proration of the purchase of other tendered units. This preference is not available to partial tenders or to beneficial or record holders of an aggregate of 100 or more units, even if these holders have separate accounts or certificates representing fewer than 100 units. By tendering in the Offer, an Odd Lot Holder who holds units in its name and tenders its units directly to the Depositary, would not only avoid the payment of brokerage commissions, but also would avoid any applicable Odd Lot discounts in a sale of the holder's units. Any Odd Lot Holder wishing to tender all of its units pursuant to the Offer should complete the section entitled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

*Proration.* Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer (including the Odd Lot preference discussed above), if more than \$100 million in value of units are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date, we will purchase such properly tendered and not properly withdrawn units, as the case may be, on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional units.

If proration of tendered units is required, we will determine the proration factor for those units promptly after the Expiration Date of the Offer. Proration for each unitholder tendering units will be based on the ratio of the number of units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn by the unitholder at or below the Purchase Price selected by us to the total number of units tendered by all unitholders at or below the Purchase Price selected by us. This ratio will be applied to unitholders tendering units to determine the number of units that will be purchased from each tendering unitholder in the Offer. Because of the difficulty in determining the number of units properly tendered, including units tendered by guaranteed delivery procedures, and not properly withdrawn, and because of the Odd Lot priority described above, we do not expect to be able to announce the final proration factor or commence payment for any units purchased under the Offer until approximately three business days after the Expiration Date for the Offer. The final results of any proration will be announced by press release promptly after the determination thereof.

As described in Section 12 the number of units that we will purchase from a unitholder under the Offer may affect the U.S. federal income tax consequences to that unitholder and, therefore, may be relevant to a unitholder's decision whether or not to tender units and whether to condition any tender upon our purchase of a stated number of units held by such unitholder.

This Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal will be mailed to record holders of units as of April 7, 2022 and will be furnished to brokers, dealers, commercial banks and trust companies whose names, or the names of whose nominees, appear on our unitholder list or, if applicable, who are listed as participants in a clearing agency's security position listing for subsequent transmittal to beneficial owners of units.

#### 3. PROCEDURE FOR TENDERING UNITHOLDERS

*Proper Tender of Units*. For unitholders to properly tender units under the Offer:

- the Depositary must receive, at the Depositary's address set forth on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase, unit certificates (or confirmation of receipt of such units under the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth below), together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, including any required signature guarantees, or an "agent's message," and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, before the Expiration Date, or
- the tendering unitholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure set forth below.

If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your units, it is likely they have an earlier deadline for you to act to instruct them to accept the Offer on your behalf. We recommend that you contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to determine their applicable deadline.

We recommend that unitholders who hold units through brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees consult the brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees to determine whether transaction costs are applicable if they tender units through the brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees and not directly to the Depositary.

In accordance with Instruction 5 of the Letter of Transmittal for units, each unitholder desiring to tender units pursuant to the Offer must either (1) check the box in the section of the Letter of Transmittal captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined in the Offer," in which case you will be deemed to have tendered your units at the minimum price of \$40.00 per unit or (2) check one, and only one, of the boxes corresponding to the price at which units are being tendered in the section of the Letter of Transmittal captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined by Unitholder." A tender of units will be proper if one, and only one, of these boxes is checked on the Letter of Transmittal.

If tendering unitholders wish to maximize the chance that we will purchase their units, they should check the box in the section of the Letter of Transmittal captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined in the Offer." NOTE THAT SELECTING "UNITS TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED IN THE OFFER," MAY LOWER THE PURCHASE PRICE PAID FOR ALL PURCHASED UNITS IN THE OFFER AND COULD RESULT IN THE TENDERED UNITS BEING PURCHASED AT THE MINIMUM PRICE OF \$40.00 PER UNIT. The closing sale price for the units on the NYSE on April 6, 2022, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the commencement of the Offer, was \$40.54.

Unitholders also can specify the order in which we will purchase units tendered in the Offer in the event that, as a result of the proration provisions or otherwise, we purchase some but not all of the tendered units pursuant to the Offer. In the event a unitholder does not designate the order and fewer than all units are purchased due to proration or otherwise, the Depositary will select the order of units purchased.

In order to qualify for the preferential treatment available to Odd Lot Holders as set forth above, Odd Lot Holders must tender all of their units and also complete the section titled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

A unitholder who desires to tender units at more than one price must complete a separate Letter of Transmittal for each price, provided that a unitholder may not tender the same units (unless properly withdrawn previously in accordance with Section 4) at more than one price. In the event a unitholder has submitted multiple Letters of Transmittal in order to tender units at more than one price, a separate notice of withdrawal must be submitted in accordance with the terms of the Offer with respect to each separate Letter of Transmittal in order for such withdrawals to be effective.

TO TENDER UNITS PROPERLY, UNITHOLDERS MUST CHECK ONE AND ONLY ONE PRICE BOX IN THE APPROPRIATE SECTION OF THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. IF YOU CHECK MORE THAN ONE BOX OR IF YOU FAIL TO CHECK ANY BOX AT ALL YOU WILL NOT HAVE VALIDLY TENDERED YOUR UNITS.

Signature Guarantees. No signature guarantee is required: (1) if the Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder of the units (which term, for purposes of this Section 3, shall include any participant in DTC, referred to as the "book-entry transfer facility," whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the units) tendered therewith and such holder has not completed either the section entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" or the section entitled "Special Payment Instructions" on the Letter of Transmittal; or (2) if units are tendered for the account of a bank, broker, dealer, credit union, savings association or other entity which is a member in good standing of the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program or a bank, broker, dealer, credit union, savings association or other entity which is an "eligible guarantor institution," as such term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ("Exchange Act"). If a certificate for units is registered in the name of a person other than the person executing a proper Letter of Transmittal, or if payment is to be made to a person other than the registered holder, then the certificate must be endorsed or accompanied by an appropriate stock power, in either case signed exactly as the name of the registered holder appears on the certificate, with the signature guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution.

Payment for units tendered and accepted for payment under the Offer will be made only after timely receipt by the Depositary of (1) certificates for such units or a timely confirmation of the book-entry transfer of such units into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility as described above, (2) a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal or a manually signed facsimile thereof, or an agent's message in the case of a book-entry transfer, and (3) any other documents required by the applicable Letter of Transmittal.

Method of Delivery. THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF ALL DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING UNIT CERTIFICATES, THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS, IS AT THE ELECTION AND RISK OF THE TENDERING UNITHOLDER. IF YOU CHOOSE TO DELIVER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS BY MAIL, WE RECOMMEND THAT YOU USE REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED, PROPERLY INSURED.

Book-Entry Delivery. The Depositary will establish an account for the units at DTC for purposes of the Offer within two business days after the date of this Offer to Purchase. Any financial institution that is a participant in DTC's system may make book-entry delivery of units by causing DTC to transfer such units into the Depositary's account in accordance with DTC's procedure for such transfer. Even though delivery of units may be effected through book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at DTC, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile thereof), with any required signature guarantee, or an agent's message in the case of a book-entry transfer, and any other required documentation, must in any case be transmitted to and received by the Depositary at its address set forth on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase prior to the Expiration Date, or the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth herein must be followed. DELIVERY OF THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (OR OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION) TO DTC DOES NOT CONSTITUTE DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

The term "agent's message" means a message transmitted by the book-entry transfer facility to, and received by, the Depositary, which states that the book-entry transfer facility has received an express acknowledgment from the participant in the book-entry transfer facility tendering the units that such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal and that we may enforce such agreement against such participant.

Guaranteed Delivery. If a unitholder desires to tender units into the Offer and the unitholder's unit certificates are not immediately available or the unitholder cannot deliver the unit certificates to the Depositary before the Expiration Date, or the unitholder cannot complete the procedure for book-entry transfer on a timely basis, or if time will not permit all required documents to reach the Depositary before the Expiration Date, the unitholder may nevertheless tender the units, provided that the unitholder satisfies all of the following conditions:

- the unitholder makes the tender by or through an eligible guarantor institution;
- the Depositary receives by mail, overnight courier or facsimile transmission, before the Expiration Date, a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, including (where required) a signature guarantee by an eligible guarantor institution in the form set forth in such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery; and
- the Depositary receives the unit certificates, in proper form for transfer, or confirmation of book-entry transfer of the units into the
  Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility, together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, or a
  manually signed facsimile thereof, and including any required signature guarantees, or an agent's message, and any other documents
  required by the Letter of Transmittal, within two NYSE trading days after the date of receipt by the Depositary of the Notice of
  Guaranteed Delivery.

Return of Unpurchased Units. If any tendered units are not purchased under the Offer or are properly withdrawn before the applicable Expiration Date, or if less than all units evidenced by a unitholder's certificates are tendered, certificates for unpurchased units will be returned promptly after the expiration or termination of the Offer or the proper withdrawal of the units, as applicable, or, in the case of units tendered by book-entry transfer at the book-entry transfer facility, the units will be credited to the appropriate account maintained by the tendering unitholder at the book-entry transfer facility, in each case without expense to the unitholder.

Determination of Validity; Rejection of Units; Waiver of Defects; No Obligation to give Notice of Defects. All questions as to the number of units to be accepted, the price that we will pay for the units that we accept and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for payment of any tender of units will be determined by us, in our sole discretion, and our determination will be final and binding on all parties (absent manifest error). We reserve the absolute right to reject any or all tenders of any units that we determine are not in proper form or the acceptance for payment of or payment for which we determine may be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any of the conditions of the Offer or any defect or irregularity in any tender; provided that we will not waive any condition of the Offer with respect to a tender unless we waive that condition for all tenders made in the Offer. Our interpretation of the terms of the Offer will be final and binding on all parties. No tender of units will be deemed to have been properly made until all defects or irregularities have been cured by the tendering unitholder or waived by us. None of the Company, the Depositary, the Information Agent or any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in any tender or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification.

Tendering Unitholder's Representation and Warranty; Company Acceptance Constitutes an Agreement. A tender of units under any of the procedures described above will constitute the tendering unitholder's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the Offer, as well as the tendering unitholder's representation and warranty to the Company that:

- the unitholder has a net long position in the units or equivalent securities at least equal to the units tendered within the meaning of Rule 14e-4 of the Exchange Act ("Rule 14e-4"), and
- the tender of units complies with Rule 14e-4.

It is a violation of Rule 14e-4 for a person, directly or indirectly, to tender units for that person's own account unless, at the time of tender and at the end of the Offer (including any extensions thereof), the person so tendering:

- has a net long position equal to or greater than the amount tendered in the units, or has securities immediately convertible into, or exchangeable or exercisable for, the units, and
- will deliver or cause to be delivered the units in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

Rule 14e-4 provides a similar restriction applicable to the tender or guarantee of a tender on behalf of another person. Our acceptance for payment of units tendered under the Offer will constitute a binding agreement between the tendering unitholder and us upon the terms and conditions of the Offer.

Lost or Destroyed Certificates. Unitholders whose unit certificate for part or all of their units has been lost, stolen, misplaced or destroyed may contact American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the transfer agent for our units, at (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317, for instructions as to obtaining a replacement unit certificate. That unit certificate will then be required to be submitted together with the Letter of Transmittal in order to receive payment for units that are tendered and accepted for payment. The unitholder may have to post a bond to secure against the risk that the unit certificate may subsequently emerge. We recommend that unitholders whose unit certificate has been lost, stolen, misplaced or destroyed contact American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC immediately in order to permit timely processing of this documentation.

UNITHOLDERS MUST DELIVER UNIT CERTIFICATES, TOGETHER WITH A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING ANY SIGNATURE GUARANTEES, OR AN AGENT'S MESSAGE, AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS TO THE DEPOSITARY AND NOT TO THE COMPANY OR THE INFORMATION AGENT. THE COMPANY OR THE INFORMATION AGENT WILL NOT FORWARD ANY SUCH DOCUMENTS TO THE DEPOSITARY, AND DELIVERY TO THE COMPANY OR THE INFORMATION AGENT WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A PROPER TENDER OF UNITS.

#### 4. WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS

Except as this Section 4 otherwise provides, tenders of units are irrevocable. You may withdraw units that you have previously tendered in the Offer according to the procedures described below at any time prior to the Expiration Date for all units. You may also withdraw your previously tendered units at any time after Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, the Expiration Date, unless such units have been accepted for payment as provided in the Offer.

For a withdrawal to be effective, the Depositary must receive, prior to the Expiration Date, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal at the Depositary's address set forth on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase. Any such notice of withdrawal must specify the name of the tendering unitholder, the number of units that the unitholder wishes to withdraw and the name of the registered holder of the units. If the unit certificates to be withdrawn have been delivered or otherwise identified to the Depositary, then, before the release of the unit certificates, the serial numbers shown on the unit certificates must be submitted to the Depositary and the signature(s) on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution, unless the units have been tendered for the account of an eligible guarantor institution.

If a unitholder has tendered units under the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3, any notice of withdrawal also must specify the name and the number of the account at the book-entry transfer facility to be credited with the withdrawn units and must otherwise comply with the book-entry transfer facility's procedures.

All questions as to the form and validity (including time of receipt) of any notice of withdrawal will be determined by the Company, in its sole discretion, which determination shall be final and binding, subject to the judgments of any courts that might provide otherwise. Neither the Company nor any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defect or irregularity in any notice of withdrawal or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification, subject to the judgment of any court.

Withdrawals may not be rescinded, and any units withdrawn will thereafter be deemed not tendered for purposes of the Offer unless such withdrawn units are validly retendered prior to the Expiration Date by again following one of the procedures described in Section 3.

#### 5. PURCHASE OF UNITS AND PAYMENT OF PURCHASE PRICE

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date, we will determine the Purchase Price we, through Steel Excel, will pay for the units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn before the Expiration Date of the Offer, taking into account the number of units so tendered and the prices specified by tendering unitholders, and will accept for payment and pay for, and thereby purchase, units properly tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price so determined and not properly withdrawn prior to such Expiration Date.

For purposes of the Offer, we will be deemed to have accepted for payment, and therefore purchased, units that are properly tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price that is determined for the units and are not properly withdrawn, subject to the "Odd Lot" priority and proration provisions of the Offer, only when, as and if we give oral or written notice to the Depositary of our acceptance of the units for payment under the Offer.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date we will accept for payment and pay a single per unit Purchase Price not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit in order to purchase \$100 million in value of units pursuant to the Offer, subject to increase or decrease as provided in Section 2, if properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, or such fewer number of units as are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn.

We, through Steel Excel, will pay for units purchased under the Offer by depositing the aggregate Purchase Price for such units with the Depositary, which will act as agent for tendering unitholders for the purpose of receiving payment from us and transmitting payment to the tendering unitholders.

In the event of proration in connection with the Offer, we will determine the proration factor and pay for those tendered units accepted for payment pursuant to such Offer promptly after the Expiration Date; however, we do not expect to be able to announce the final results of any proration and commence payment for units purchased until up to approximately three business days after such Expiration Date. Certificates for all units tendered and not purchased, including all units tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and units not purchased due to proration, will be returned to the tendering unitholders, or, in the case of units tendered by book-entry transfer, will be credited to the account maintained with the book-entry transfer facility by the participant therein who so delivered the units, at our expense, promptly after the Expiration Date or termination of the Offer without expense to the tendering unitholders. UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES WILL INTEREST ON THE PURCHASE PRICE BE PAID BY THE COMPANY REGARDLESS OF ANY DELAY IN MAKING SUCH PAYMENT. In addition, if certain events occur prior to the Expiration Date for the Offer, we may not be obligated to purchase units under the Offer. See Section 6.

We, through Steel Excel, will pay all transfer taxes, if any, payable on the transfer to us of units purchased under the Offer. If, however, payment of the Purchase Price is to be made to any person other than the registered holder, or if tendered certificates are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal, the amount of all transfer taxes, if any (whether imposed on the registered holder or the other person), payable on account of the transfer to the person will be deducted from the Purchase Price unless satisfactory evidence of the payment of the transfer taxes, or exemption therefrom, is submitted.

ANY TENDERING UNITHOLDER OR OTHER PAYEE WHO FAILS TO COMPLETE FULLY, SIGN AND RETURN TO THE DEPOSITARY THE FORM W-9 INCLUDED WITH EACH LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (OR OTHERWISE ESTABLISH A VALID EXEMPTION) MAY BE SUBJECT TO FEDERAL INCOME TAX BACKUP WITHHOLDING ON THE GROSS PROCEEDS PAID TO THE UNITHOLDER OR OTHER PAYEE UNDER THE OFFER. SEE SECTION 12.

# 6. <u>CERTAIN CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER</u>

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Offer, the Company will not be required to accept for payment, purchase or pay for any units tendered, and may terminate or amend the Offer or may postpone the acceptance for payment of, or the purchase of and the payment for units tendered, subject to Rule 13e-4(f) under the Exchange Act, if, at any time on or after the date hereof and before the Expiration Date, any of the following events shall have occurred (or shall have been reasonably determined by the Company to have occurred) that, in the Company's reasonable judgment and regardless of the circumstances giving rise to the event or events, make it inadvisable to proceed with the Offer or with acceptance for payment:

- there shall have been threatened, instituted or pending any action or proceeding by any government or governmental, regulatory or administrative agency, authority or tribunal or any other person, domestic, foreign or supranational, before any court, authority, agency or tribunal that directly or indirectly:
  - o challenges or seeks to make illegal, or to delay or otherwise directly or indirectly to restrain, prohibit or otherwise affect the making or consummation of the Offer, the acquisition of some or all of the units pursuant to the Offer or otherwise relates in any manner to the Offer;
  - o in our reasonable judgment, could materially and adversely affect our and our subsidiaries' business, condition (financial or otherwise), income, operations or prospects, taken as a whole, or otherwise materially impair our ability to purchase some or all of the units pursuant to the Offer;

- o materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' or our affiliates' business, condition (financial or otherwise), income, operations or prospects;
- there shall have been any action threatened, instituted, pending or taken, including any settlement, or approval withheld, or any statute, rule, regulation, judgment, order or injunction threatened, proposed, sought, promulgated, enacted, entered, amended, enforced or deemed to be applicable to the Offer or the Company or any of its subsidiaries, including any settlement, by any court or any government, authority, agency or tribunal, domestic, foreign or supranational, that, in the Company's reasonable judgment, would or might, directly or indirectly:
  - o make the acceptance for payment of, or payment for, some or all of the units illegal or otherwise restrict or prohibit completion of the Offer; or
  - o delay or restrict the ability of the Company, or render the Company unable, to accept for payment or pay for some or all of the units:

#### there shall have occurred:

- o any general suspension of trading in, or limitation on prices for, securities on any national securities exchange or in the over-thecounter market in the United States;
- o a declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension of payments in respect of banks in the United States, whether or not mandatory;
- o a material change in United States or any other currency exchange rates or a suspension of or limitation on the markets therefor, in each case which is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company or on our ability to complete the Offer;
- any commencement of a war, armed hostilities or other national or international calamity, including, but not limited to, any outbreak of a pandemic or contagious disease (including the worsening of the COVID-19 pandemic, including, but not limited to, any significant new precautionary or emergency measures, recommendations or orders taken or issued by any governmental authority or person in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, which could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business or our ability to purchase some or all of the Units in the Offer) or an act of terrorism, shall have occurred directly or indirectly involving the United States on or after April 7, 2022, or any material escalation or worsening, on or after April 7, 2022, of any war, armed hostilities or other national or international calamity, including, but not limited to, any outbreak of a pandemic or contagious disease, that had commenced prior to April 7, 2022, shall have occurred;
- o any limitation (whether or not mandatory) by any governmental, regulatory or administrative agency or authority on, or any event, or any disruption or adverse change in the financial or capital markets generally or the market for loan syndications in particular, that, in our reasonable judgment, might affect the extension of credit by banks or other lending institutions in the United States;
- o any change in the general political, market, economic or financial conditions in the United States or abroad that could, in our reasonable judgment, have a material adverse effect on our business, conditions (financial or other), assets, income, operations or prospects or that of any of our subsidiaries or the trading in our common units, or otherwise materially impair in any way the contemplated future conduct of our business or that of any of our subsidiaries;

- o in the case of any of the foregoing existing at the time of the commencement of the Offer, a material acceleration or worsening thereof:
- o any change (or condition, event or development involving a prospective change) in the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, unitholders' equity, financial condition, operations, licenses, results of operations or prospects of us or any of our subsidiaries or affiliates, that, in our reasonable judgment, does or is reasonably likely to have a materially adverse effect on us, our subsidiaries and our affiliates, taken as a whole, or we have become aware of any fact that, in our reasonable judgment, does or is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the value of the units; or
- o any decline in the market price of the units or the Dow Jones Industrial Average or the Standard and Poor's Index of 500 Industrial Companies or the New York Stock Exchange or the Nasdaq Composite Index by a material amount (including, without limitation, an amount greater than 10%) from the close of trading on April 7, 2022;
- legislation amending the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, has been passed by either the U.S. House of Representatives or the Senate or any committee thereof, the effect of which, in our reasonable judgment, would be to change the tax consequences of the transaction contemplated by the tender offer in any manner that would adversely affect us or any of our affiliates or unitholders;
- a tender offer or exchange offer for any or all of the units (other than this Offer), or any merger, acquisition, business combination or
  other similar transaction with or involving the Company, or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates, shall have been proposed, announced or
  made by any person or has been publicly disclosed; or

#### • we learn that:

- o any entity, "group" (as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) or person has acquired or proposes to acquire beneficial ownership of more than 5% of our outstanding units, whether through the acquisition of units, the formation of a group, the grant of any option or right, or otherwise (other than as and to the extent disclosed in a Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on or before April 7, 2022);
- o any approval, permit, authorization, favorable review or consent of any governmental entity required to be obtained in connection with the Offer shall not have been obtained on terms satisfactory to us in our reasonable judgment;
- any entity, group or person who has filed a Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G with the SEC on or before April 7, 2022, has acquired or proposes to acquire, whether through the acquisition of units, the formation of a group, the grant of any option or right, or otherwise (other than by virtue of the Offer made hereby), beneficial ownership of an additional 2% or more of our outstanding units;
- o any person, entity or group has filed a Notification and Report Form under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, reflecting an intent to acquire us or any of our units, or has made a public announcement reflecting an intent to acquire us or any of our subsidiaries or any of our or their respective assets or securities;
- o any change or changes have occurred or are threatened in our or our subsidiaries' or affiliates' business, condition (financial or otherwise), properties, assets, income, operations or prospects that, in our reasonable judgment, has or could have a material adverse effect on us or any of our subsidiaries or affiliates or the benefits of the Offer to us; or

o we determine that the consummation of the Offer and the purchase of the units may (1) cause the units to be held of record by fewer than 300 persons, or (2) cause the units to be delisted from the NYSE or to be eligible for deregistration under the Exchange Act.

The foregoing conditions are for the sole benefit of the Company and may be waived by the Company, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time, before the Expiration Date, in its sole discretion. The Company's failure at any time to exercise any of the foregoing rights shall not be deemed a waiver of any of these rights, and each of these rights shall be deemed an ongoing right that may be asserted at any time and from time to time. Any determination or judgment by the Company concerning the events described above will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer, subject to such Offer participants disputing such determination in a court of competent jurisdiction.

# 7. INFORMATION CONCERNING THE COMPANY AND PURPOSES OF THE OFFER

#### **Information Concerning the Company and Steel Excel**

The Company is a diversified global holding company that owns and operates businesses and has significant interests in various companies, including diversified industrial products, energy, banking, defense, supply chain management and logistics and youth sports. The Company operates through the following segments: Diversified Industrial, Energy, Financial Services, and Corporate and Other. Each of our companies has its own management team with significant experience in their industries. Our subsidiary, Steel Services Ltd. ("Steel Services"), through management services agreements, provides services to us and some of our companies, which include assignment of C-Level management personnel, legal, tax, accounting, treasury, consulting, auditing, administrative, compliance, environmental health and safety, human resources, marketing, investor relations, operating group management and other similar services. We work with our businesses to increase corporate value over the long term for all stakeholders by implementing our unique strategy.

The Company is managed by SP General Services LLC (the "Manager"), pursuant to the terms of an amended and restated management agreement (the "Management Agreement"). From its founding in 1990, the Manager and its affiliates have focused on increasing value for investors in the entities it has managed.

Our wholly owned subsidiary, Steel Partners Holdings GP Inc., or the "General Partner," is our general partner. The General Partner has a board of directors (the "Board of Directors"). The Board of Directors is currently comprised of eight members, six of whom are elected annually by our unitholders and two of whom are appointed by the Manager. Warren G. Lichtenstein, the Executive Chairman of our Manager, serves as the Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors. Our executive officers are appointed by the Board of Directors and serve until their successors have been duly elected and qualified. There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.

Steel Excel, Inc. is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company.

The business address and telephone number of the Company, the General Partner and Steel Excel is 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022, telephone number (212) 520-2300. Our website is www.steelpartners.com. Additional information about our business can be found in our periodic filings with the SEC, including our annual report on Form 10-K, our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and our current reports on Form 8-K. See Section 13, "Additional Information; Miscellaneous."

# Purposes of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer

*Purpose of the Offer*. We, through Steel Excel, are making the Offer because we believe that the repurchase of units is consistent with our long-term goal of maximizing unitholder value. Our Board of Directors and the Board of Directors of Steel Excel, with the assistance of management and outside advisors, have evaluated our operations, financial condition, capital needs, strategy and expectations for the future and believes that the Offer is a prudent use of our financial resources given our business profile, prospective capital requirements and the current markets and price of our units.

We believe that the modified Dutch Auction set forth in this Offer to Purchase represents a mechanism to provide our unitholders who will tender with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their units and, thereby, receive a return of their investment if they so elect. The Offer provides unitholders (particularly those who, because of the size of their unit holdings, might not be able to sell their units without potential disruption to the applicable unit price) with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their units, without potential disruption to the applicable unit price and the usual transaction costs associated with market sales. Furthermore, Odd Lot Holders who hold units registered in their names and tender their units directly to the Depositary and whose units are purchased pursuant to the Offer will avoid any applicable Odd Lot discounts that might be payable on sales of their units.

After the completion of the Offer, we expect to have sufficient cash to meet our cash needs for normal operations and anticipated capital expenditures that may arise.

Certain Effects of the Offer. The Offer presents potential risks and disadvantages to us and our continuing unitholders. The Offer will reduce our "public float," which is the number of units owned by non-affiliate unitholders and available for trading in the securities markets, and is likely to reduce the number of our unitholders. These reductions may result in lower or higher unit prices and/or reduced liquidity in the trading market for our units as well as increased volatility of our unit price after completion of the Offer. Future open market purchases, if authorized, would further reduce our public float.

Unitholders who do not tender their units pursuant to the Offer and unitholders who otherwise retain an equity interest in us as a result of a partial tender of units or a proration will continue to be owners of us. As a result, those unitholders will likely realize a proportionate increase in their relative equity interest in us and, thus, in our future earnings and assets, if any, and will bear the attendant risks associated with owning our equity securities, including risks resulting from our purchase of units and our reduced public float.

Common units that the Company acquires pursuant to the Offer will become authorized but unissued common units and will be available for reissuance by the Company without further unitholder action (except as may be required by applicable law or the rules of the NYSE or any securities exchange on which the units are listed). Subject to applicable state laws and rules of the NYSE, such units could be issued without unitholder approval for, among other things, acquisitions, the raising of additional capital for use in the Company's business, dividends or in connection with option plans and other incentive plans, or a combination thereof.

We can give no assurance that we will not issue additional units or other equity interests in the future. Unitholders may be able to sell non-tendered units in the future on the NYSE or otherwise, at a net price which may be significantly higher than the purchase price in the offer. We can give no assurance, however, as to the price at which a unitholder may be able to sell his, her or its units in the future, which price may be higher or lower than the purchase price paid by us in the Offer.

The Company may in the future purchase additional units on the open market, in private transactions, through tender offers or otherwise. Any such purchases may be on the same terms as, or on terms that are more or less favorable to unitholders than, the terms of the Offer. However, Rule 13e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act, generally prohibits the Company and its affiliates from purchasing any units, other than pursuant to the Offer, until at least 10 business days after the expiration or termination of the Offer. Any possible future purchases by the Company will depend on several factors including, without limitation, the ability of the Company to make such purchases with cash or investment balances or under its financing agreements in effect at the time, the market price of the units, the results of the Offer, the Company's business and financial position and general economic and market conditions.

# **Board of Directors Approval**

On March 27, 2022 and April 7, 2022, respectively, the Board of Directors of our General Partners and the Board of Directors of Steel Excel approved a tender offer to purchase up to \$100 million in value of units and the terms and conditions set forth herein. However, neither the Company, the General Partner, Steel Excel nor any of their respective directors, officers or employees, nor the Depositary or Information Agent, makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your units. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender some or all of your units.

# Beneficial Ownership of Common Units by Directors and Executive Officers

The following table presents certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of our units as of April 7, 2022, by: (a) each person known to us to own beneficially 5% or more of our outstanding units, (b) each director of the General Partner, (c) each "named executive officer" of the General Partner and (d) all directors and executive officers of the General Partner as a group.

The percentage of common units owned is based on 20,715,251 common units outstanding as of April 7, 2022, exclusive of treasury units. To our knowledge, except under community property laws where applicable or as otherwise noted by footnote, the persons and entities named in the table below have sole voting and sole investment power over the units shown as beneficially owned by them. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes to the table below, each beneficial owner listed below maintains a mailing address of c/o Steel Partners Holdings L.P., 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York 10022.

The number of units beneficially owned by each unitholder is determined under SEC rules and is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Under SEC rules, beneficial ownership includes those units over which the unitholder has sole or shared voting or investment power, which includes the power to vote or dispose of or to direct the voting or disposition of such unit. More than one person may be deemed to be a beneficial owner of units as to which such person has no economic interest.

A person is also deemed to be a beneficial owner of any units which that person has the right to acquire within 60 days of April 7, 2022, including through the exercise of an option or other convertible security or, in the case of an executive officer or director, upon termination of such individual's service other than for death, disability or involuntary termination. For certain directors or executive officers below, we also include in the number of units beneficially owned restricted units as to which the person may exercise full voting rights, regardless of their vesting timeline. The "Percentage of Units Outstanding" column below treats as outstanding for each director or named executive officer (as well as all the directors and executive officers as a group) all units underlying (i) unvested restricted units as to which the individual director or named executive officers (or the directors and executive officers as a group) may exercise full voting rights as of April 7, 2022, regardless of their vesting timeline, and (ii) unvested restricted units held by that individual director or named executive officer (and for all directors and executive officers as a group), where acquirable within 60 days of April 7, 2022. Other than for the calculation of all directors and executive officers as a group, the "Percentage of Units Outstanding" column does not treat as outstanding for computation purposes LP units underlying equity awards held by other unitholders.

		Percentage of Units Outstanding <sup>(1)</sup> (2)	
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number of Units <sup>(1)</sup>		
Directors and Named Executive Officers:			
Jack L. Howard	4,145,746(3)	20.0%	
Warren G. Lichtenstein	9,720,340(4)	46.9%	
John P. McNiff	184,990(5)	*	
General Richard I. Neal	65,318(6)	*	
Lon Rosen	21,364(7)	*	
James Benenson III	157,479(8)	*	
Eric P. Karros	38,749(9)	*	
Rory H. Tahari	17,054(10)	*	
Gordon A. Walker	177,346(11)	*	
Directors and executive officers as a group (10 persons) <sup>(12)</sup>	14,528,386	70.2%	
5% Unitholders:			
Steel Partners, Ltd.	6,764,428(13)	32.7%	

- \* Less than 1%.
- (1) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC, based on factors including voting and investment power with respect to the units. See the narrative disclosure preceding the table.
- (2) Absent banking regulatory approval, voting rights are forfeited with respect to all units in excess of 9.9% (other than the General Partner, the Manager or their respective affiliates), and such units may not be voted on any matter and will not be considered to be outstanding when sending notices of a meeting of unitholders (unless otherwise required by law), calculating required votes, determining the presence of a quorum or for other similar purposes.

- (3) Consists of the following: (i) 1,719,178 units held directly by Mr. Howard, including units held by an entity that is 100% controlled by him; (ii) 1,551,652 units owned by the II Trust; (iii) 755,938 units owned by the III Trust; (iv) 61,358 units owned by the Article V Trust; (v) 1 units owned by SPH SPV-I LLC ("SPH SPV"); and (vi) 57,306 units owned by EMH Howard, LLC ("EMH"); and (vii) 312.5 shares owned by Mr. Howard's spouse. Mr. Howard is the trustee of the II Trust, the III Trust and the Article V Trust and the managing member of EMH. Accordingly, Mr. Howard may be deemed to have investment and voting power with respect to the units held by the II Trust, the III Trust, the Article V Trust and EMH. Mr. Howard does not have a pecuniary interest in the units owned by the II Trust, the III Trust or the Article V Trust and disclaims beneficial ownership of the units owned by EMH, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. In addition, Mr. Howard holds directly 241,375 of the Company's 6.0% Series A preferred units, no par value ("Preferred Units"), and EMH holds 87,649 Preferred Units. The Preferred Units do not have voting rights.
- (4) Consists of the following: (i) 586,612 units held directly by Mr. Lichtenstein; (ii) 970,000 units owned by WGL Capital LLC ("WGL"), a subsidiary of SPL; (iii) 5,794,428 units owned by SPL; (iv) 540,706 units owned by SPH SPV-I LLC, excluding one LP Unit held by Mr. Howard; and (v) 1,828,594 units held in three grantor retained annuity trusts. Mr. Lichtenstein is the manager of WGL, the Chief Executive Officer and a control person of SPL, the managing member of SPH SPV and the trustee of the grantor retained annuity trusts. Accordingly, Mr. Lichtenstein may be deemed to have investment and voting power with respect to the units owned by WGL, SPL, SPH SPV and the grantor retained annuity trusts. Mr. Lichtenstein disclaims beneficial ownership of the units owned by WGL, SPL, SPH SPV and the grantor retained annuity trusts, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. In addition, Mr. Lichtenstein holds directly 416,948 Preferred Units.
- (5) Consists of the following: (i) 65,823 units held directly by Mr. McNiff, including unvested restricted units over which Mr. McNiff may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1); (ii) 45,816 units owned by the John and Evelyn McNiff Trust (the "McNiff Trust"); and (iii) 73,351 units owned by the Evelyn B Olin Irrevocable Trust (the "Olin Trust"). Mr. McNiff is a co-trustee of the McNiff Trust and a co-trustee of the Olin Trust. Accordingly, Mr. McNiff may be deemed to have investment and voting power with respect to the units held by the McNiff Trust and the Olin Trust. Mr. McNiff disclaims beneficial ownership of the units owned by the McNiff Trust and the Olin Trust, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (6) Consists of the following: (i) 2,890 units beneficially owned by General Neal, including unvested restricted units over which General Neal may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1); and (ii) 62,428 units owned by a family trust in which General Neal has beneficial ownership.
- (7) Consists of the following: (i) 2,317 units beneficially owned by Mr. Rosen, including unvested restricted units over which Mr. Rosen may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1); and (ii) 19,047 units owned by a family trust in which Mr. Rosen has beneficial ownership.
- (8) Consists of (i) 17,054 units held directly by Mr. Benenson, including unvested restricted units over which Mr. Benenson may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1) and (ii) 140,425 units held directly by Summa Holdings, Inc. ("Summa"), an entity controlled by Mr. Benenson. Mr. Benenson may be deemed to have investment and voting power with respect to the units held by Summa. Mr. Benenson disclaims beneficial ownership of the units held by Summa, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (9) Consists of the following: (i) 2,890 Units beneficially owned by Mr. Karros, including unvested restricted units over which Mr. Karros may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1); and (ii) 35,859 units owned by a family trust in which Mr. Karros has beneficial ownership.
- (10) Consists of 17,054 Units beneficially owned by Ms. Tahari, including unvested restricted units over which Ms. Tahari may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1).
- (11) Consists of (i) 54,800 units held directly by Mr. Walker, including unvested restricted units over which Mr. Walker may exercise full voting rights (see footnote 1); (ii) 100,182 LP units held directly by the Gordon A. Walker Nonexempt Marital Trust; and (iii) 22,364 units held directly by the Gordon A. Walker Jr. Revocable Trust. The Gordon A. Walker Nonexempt Marital Trust also holds directly 50,000 Preferred Units. Mr. Walker has beneficial ownership of the units and Preferred Units held by Gordon A. Walker Nonexempt Marital Trust.
- (12) Includes units beneficially owned by all directors of the General Partner, all of our named executive officers and our other executive officer, Jason Wong, Chief Financial Officer, as of April 4, 2022.
- (13) Consists of the following: (i) 5,794,428 units owned by SPL; and (ii) 970,000 units owned by WGL. SPL is the sole member of WGL. Mr. Lichtenstein is the Chief Executive Officer and a control person of SPL and the manager of WGL. Accordingly, Mr. Lichtenstein and SPL may be deemed to have shared investment and voting power with respect to the units owned by SPL and Mr. Lichtenstein, SPL and WGL may be deemed to have shared investment and voting power with respect to the units owned by WGL. Mr. Lichtenstein disclaims beneficial ownership of the units owned by SPL, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein, and each of Mr. Lichtenstein and SPL disclaims beneficial ownership of the units owned by WGL, except to the extent of his or its pecuniary interest therein.

Our and Steel Excel's respective directors, executive officers and affiliates have advised us that they do not intend to tender any of their units in the Offer.

#### **Securities Transactions**

Based on our records and on information provided to us by our directors, executive officers, General Partner, affiliates and subsidiaries, and Steel Excel, neither we nor any of our or Steel Excel's respective directors, executive officers, General Partner, affiliates or subsidiaries nor, to the best of our knowledge, any other person controlling the Company or any executive officer or director of any such controlling entity or of our subsidiaries, has effected any transactions involving our common units during the 60 days prior to April 7, 2022.

The following chart sets forth the date, number of common units and price per unit (excluding brokerage commissions) for each transaction in the Company's securities effected by the Company during the past 60 days. Each of the following transactions represents open-market repurchases of the Company's common units made pursuant to its unit repurchase plan, as further described in Section 10 hereof.

		Price Per Unit (excluding		
Number o		brokerage		
Date of Transaction	Units	cor	commissions)	
02/07/2022	4,273	\$	34.2056	
02/08/2022	1,821	\$	34.8444	
02/09/2022	4,273	\$	36.6418	
02/10/2022	1,869	\$	37.1708	
02/11/2022	798	\$	39.0245	
02/14/2022	639	\$	38.3195	
02/15/2022	2,895	\$	39.3759	
02/16/2022	3,705	\$	39.3256	
02/18/2022	4,126	\$	39.4891	
02/22/2022	2,855	\$	39.2135	
02/23/2022	35,000	\$	39.2500	
02/24/2022	3,014	\$	39.7286	
03/01/2022	40,500	\$	40.0000	

#### 8. PRICE RANGE OF UNITS AND UNITHOLDERS

Our common units are listed and traded on NYSE under the symbol "SPLP." The following table sets forth the high and the low closing sales prices of our common units as reported on the NYSE for the periods indicated.

		Closing Unit Prices		
	I	High		Low
Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2022:				
First Quarter	\$	44.56	\$	39.79
Second Quarter (through April 6, 2022)	\$	40.54	\$	39.59
Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2021:				
First Quarter	\$	14.11	\$	10.35
Second Quarter	\$	30.52	\$	13.86
Third Quarter	\$	35.20	\$	28.00
Fourth Quarter	\$	42.00	\$	28.17
Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2020:				
First Quarter	\$	12.12	\$	5.42
Second Quarter	\$	6.54	\$	4.45
Third Quarter	\$	7.39	\$	4.77
Fourth Quarter	\$	10.97	\$	5.34

On April 6, 2022, the last full trading day before the announcement of the Offer, the reported closing price of our common units on the NYSE was \$40.54 per unit. We recommend that holders obtain current market quotations for the units, among other factors, before deciding whether or not to tender their units.

# 9. SOURCE AND AMOUNT OF FUNDS

The Offer is not subject to any financing condition. Assuming the Offer is fully subscribed, we expect the aggregate purchase price for the units, together with related fees and expenses, to be approximately \$100.3 million. We plan to fund any purchase of units pursuant to the Offer, including the related fees and expenses, using available domestic cash and borrowings under our Credit Facility (as defined below). As of April 4, 2022, we had approximately \$3.2 million of available domestic cash and approximately \$281.8 million available for borrowing under the Credit Facility. The Company has no alternative financing arrangements or plans relating to the Offer other than those described herein.

The Company's senior credit agreement, as amended and restated (the "Credit Agreement"), includes a revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$600 million, which includes a \$50 million sub-facility for swing line loans, a \$50 million sub-facility for standby letters of credit and a currency sub-limit (available in euros and pounds sterling) equal to the lesser of \$75 million and the total amount of the revolving credit commitment (as such term is defined in the Credit Agreement). The Credit Agreement covers substantially all of the Company's subsidiaries, with the exception of WebBank, and permits the Company and the covered subsidiaries, under certain circumstances, to increase the aggregate principal amount of the revolving credit commitments under the Credit Agreement by \$300 million plus additional amounts so long as the Leverage Ratio (as such term is defined in the New Credit Agreement) would not exceed 3.50:1. As of December 31, 2021 borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest, at the borrowers' option, at annual rates of either Base Rate, Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR) Rate or Term Risk-Free Rate (RFR), plus an applicable margin, as set forth in the Credit Agreement. The Credit Agreement also provides for a commitment fee to be paid on unused borrowings. The weighted-average interest rate on the Credit Agreement was 1.44% at December 31, 2021. As of December 31, 2021, letters of credit totaling approximately \$9,151,000 had been issued under the Credit Agreement. The primary use of the Company's letters of credit are to support the performance and financial obligations for environmental matters, insurance programs and real estate leases. The Credit Agreement permits the Company to borrow for the dividends on its preferred units, pension contributions, investments, acquisitions and other general corporate expenses. Based on financial results as of December 31, 2021, the Company's total availability under the Credit Agreement, which is based upon Consolidated

On December 29, 2026, the Credit Agreement will expire, and all outstanding amounts will be due and payable. The Credit Agreement is guaranteed by substantially all existing and thereafter acquired assets of the borrowers and the guarantors, as defined in the agreement, and a pledge of all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of each of the borrowers' and guarantors' subsidiaries, and is fully guaranteed by the guarantors. The Credit Agreement is subject to certain mandatory prepayment provisions and restrictive and financial covenants, which include a maximum ratio limit on Total Leverage and a minimum ratio limit on Interest Coverage, each as defined. The Company was in compliance with all financial covenants as of December 31, 2021.

#### 10. TRANSACTIONS AND AGREEMENTS CONCERNING UNITS

#### Agreements and Arrangements Relating to the Company's Securities

Other than as set forth below, and as set forth in our Certificate of Limited Partnership, as amended, and Fourth Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement, neither we nor, to the best of our knowledge, any of our affiliates, directors or executive officers, is a party to any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship with any other person relating, directly or indirectly, to the tender offer or with respect to any of our securities, including, but not limited to, any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship concerning the transfer or the voting of the securities, joint ventures, loan or option arrangements, puts or calls, guarantees or loans, guarantees against loss or the giving or withholding of proxies, consents or authorizations.

Depositary and Information Agent. The Company has retained American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC to act as the Depositary and MacKenzie Partners, Inc. to act as the Information Agent in connection with the Offer. The Company will pay the Depositary and the Information Agent reasonable and customary compensation for their services in connection with the Offer, plus reimbursement for out-of-pocket expenses. The Company will indemnify the Depositary and the Information Agent against certain liabilities and expenses in connection with their services, including liabilities under the federal securities laws.

Class B units and Class C units. The holders of our Class B units and Class C units have the same rights as holders of our regular common units, except that net losses are not allocated to a holder of Class B units or Class C units, liquidating distributions made by the Company to such holder may not exceed the amount of its capital account allocable to its Class B units or Class C units, and they may not be sold in the public market until the capital account allocable to a Class B unit or a Class C unit is equal to the capital account allocable a regular common unit and, therefore, such common unit has converted automatically into a regular common unit. We are not purchasing any Class B units or Class C units in this Offer.

Unit Repurchase Program. In November 2021, the Board of Directors of the Company approved the repurchase of up to an additional 1,120,869 of the Company's common units under the Repurchase Program. During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company purchased 1,894,297 common units for an aggregate price of approximately \$45,039,000 under the Repurchase Program. From January 1, 2022 through March 1, 2022, the Company repurchased 268,623 common units for approximately \$10,418,000. Since inception of the Repurchase Program, the Company has purchased 6,520,868 common units for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$109,802,000 and there remain 1,119,002 common units that may yet be purchased under the Repurchase Program.

*Preferred Units*. The Company's 6.0% Series A preferred units, no par value (the "SPLP Preferred Units") entitle the holders to a cumulative quarterly cash or in-kind (or a combination thereof) distribution. The SPLP Preferred Units have no voting rights, except that holders of the preferred units have certain voting rights in limited circumstances relating to the election of directors following the failure to pay six quarterly distributions. As of December 31, 2021, there were 6,422,128 SPLP Preferred Units outstanding.

*Dividends/Distributions on Preferred Units*. On February 16, 2022, the board of directors of our General Partner declared a regular quarterly cash distribution of \$0.375 per unit, payable March 15, 2022, to unitholders of record as of March 1, 2022, on its SPLP Preferred Units.

Management Agreement. The Company is managed by the Manager, pursuant to the terms of the Management Agreement, which receives a fee at an annual rate of 1.5% of total Partners' capital ("Management Fee"), payable on the first day of each quarter and subject to quarterly adjustment. In addition, the Company may issue to the Manager partnership profits interests in the form of incentive units, which will be classified as Class C common units of the Company, upon the attainment of certain specified performance goals by the Company, which are determined as of the last day of each fiscal year.

The Management Agreement is automatically renewed each December 31 for successive one-year terms unless otherwise determined at least 60 days prior to each renewal date by a majority of the Company's independent directors. The Management Fee was approximately \$8,559,000 for the year ended December 31, 2021.

The Company will bear (or reimburse the Manager with respect to) all of its reasonable costs and expenses of the managed entities, the Manager, the General Partner or their affiliates, including, but not limited to: legal, tax, accounting, auditing, consulting, administrative, compliance, investor relations costs related to being a public entity rendered for the Company or the General Partner, as well as expenses incurred by the Manager and the General Partner which are reasonably necessary for the performance by the Manager of its duties and functions under the Management Agreement and certain other expenses incurred by managers, officers, employees and agents of the Manager or its affiliates on behalf of the Company. Reimbursable expenses incurred by the Manager in connection with its provision of services under the Management Agreement were approximately \$3,733,000 during the year ended December 31, 2021.

# Other Agreements and Relationships with Executive Officers, Directors, Controlling Persons and Subsidiaries

SP Corporate Services Agreements. The Company's subsidiary, Steel Services Ltd ("Steel Services"), through management services agreements with its subsidiaries and portfolio companies, provides services, which include assignment of C-Level management personnel, legal, tax, accounting, treasury, consulting, auditing, administrative, compliance, environmental health and safety, human resources, marketing, investor relations, operating group management and other similar services. In addition to its servicing agreements with the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries, Steel Services has management services agreements with other companies considered to be related parties, including J. Howard Inc., Steel Partners, Ltd. and affiliates, and Steel Connect, Inc. In total, Steel Services currently charges approximately \$4,474,000 annually to these companies. All amounts billed under these service agreements are classified as a reduction of selling, general and administrative expenses.

*Mutual Securities*. Pursuant to the Management Agreement, the Manager is responsible for selecting executing brokers. Securities transactions for us are allocated to brokers on the basis of reliability and best price and execution. The Manager has selected Mutual Securities, Inc. as an introducing broker and may direct a substantial portion of the managed entities' trades to such firm, among others. An officer of the Manager and SPH GP is affiliated with Mutual Securities, Inc. The commissions paid by us to Mutual Securities, Inc. were not significant in any period.

#### 11. EXTENSION OF TENDER PERIOD; TERMINATION; AMENDMENTS; CONDITIONS

We expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, at any time and from time to time, and regardless of whether or not any of the events set forth in Section 6 shall have occurred or shall be determined by us to have occurred, to extend the period of time during which the Offer is open and thereby delay acceptance for payment of, and payment for, units by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such extension. We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to terminate the Offer and not accept for payment or pay for units not theretofore accepted for payment or paid for or, subject to applicable law, to postpone payment for units upon the occurrence of any of the conditions specified in Section 6 hereof by giving oral or written notice of such termination or postponement to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such termination or postponement. Our reservation of the right to delay payment for units which we have accepted for payment is limited by Rule 13e-4(f)(5) promulgated under the Exchange Act, which requires that we pay the consideration offered or return the units tendered promptly after termination or withdrawal of the Offer.

Subject to compliance with applicable law, we further reserve the right, in our sole discretion, and regardless of whether any of the events set forth in Section 6 shall have occurred or shall be deemed by us to have occurred, to amend the Offer in any respect, including, without limitation, by decreasing or increasing the consideration offered in the Offer to holders of units or by decreasing or increasing the value of units that we seek to purchase in this Offer. Amendments to the Offer may be made at any time and from time to time effected by public announcement, such announcement, in the case of an extension, to be issued no later than 9:00 A.M., Eastern Time, on the next business day after the last previously scheduled or announced Expiration Date. Any public announcement made under the Offer will be disseminated promptly to unitholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform unitholders of such change. Without limiting the manner in which we may choose to make a public announcement, except as required by applicable law, we shall have no obligation to publish, advertise or otherwise communicate any such public announcement other than by making a release through a national newswire service.

If we change the terms of the Offer or the information concerning the Offer, we will extend the Offer to the extent required by Rules 13e-4(d)(2), 13e-4(e)(3) and 13e-4(f)(1) promulgated under the Exchange Act. These rules and certain related releases and interpretations of the SEC provide that the minimum period during which an Offer must remain open following material changes in the terms of the Offer or information concerning the Offer (other than a change in price or a change in percentage of securities sought) will depend on the facts and circumstances, including the relative materiality of such terms or information. If the Company (1) increases the price to be paid for the units above \$42.00 per unit, decreases the price to be paid for the units below \$40.00 per unit, decreases the value of units being sought in the Offer (and thereby decreases the number of units purchasable in the Offer), or increases the value of units being sought in the Offer (and thereby increases the number of units purchasable in the Offer) by more than 2% of our outstanding units, and (2) the Offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than the expiration of a period ending on the tenth business day from, and including, the date that such notice of an increase or decrease is first published, sent or given to security holders in the manner specified in this Section 11, the Offer will be extended until the expiration of such period of 10 business days.

# 12. <u>U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES</u>

The following is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Offer to unitholders whose units are properly tendered and accepted for payment pursuant to the Offer. Those unitholders who do not participate in the Offer should not have any U.S. federal income tax consequences as a result of the Offer. This discussion addresses only units held as capital assets. This discussion is based upon the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), existing and proposed United States Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code, published rulings, administrative pronouncements and judicial decisions, all as of the date hereof and any changes to which could affect the tax consequences described in this Offer to Purchase (possibly on a retroactive basis). Except as otherwise specifically addressed, this discussion does not address all aspects of the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to particular unitholders because of their personal circumstances, including, without limitation, certain financial institutions, brokers, dealers or traders in securities or commodities, insurance companies, "S" corporations, partnerships (including entities treated as partnerships for U.S. federal incomes tax purposes), expatriates, tax-exempt organizations, tax-qualified retirement plans, persons who are subject to alternative minimum tax, persons who hold units as a position in a "straddle" or as part of a "hedging," "conversion" or "integrated" transaction, persons who are not United States Unitholders as defined below, or United States Unitholders (as defined below) that have a functional currency other than the United States dollar.

This discussion also does not address tax considerations arising under any state, local or foreign laws, or under U.S. federal estate or gift tax laws. In addition, if a partnership (including any entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is a unitholder, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. A unitholder that is a partnership, and partners in such partnership, should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of participating in the Offer.

This discussion assumes that the Company is properly classified as a partnership, and not as a corporation under Section 7704 of the Code.

For purposes of this discussion, a "United States Unitholder" is a beneficial owner of units that for U.S. federal income tax purposes is any of the following:

• a citizen or resident of the United States;

- a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any State or the District of Columbia;
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more United States persons has the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or certain other trusts considered to be "United States persons" for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

For purposes of this discussion, a "Non-United States Unitholder" is a beneficial owner of units, other than a partnership or other entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax, who is not a United States Unitholder.

UNITHOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR OWN TAX ADVISERS CONCERNING THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF PARTICIPATING IN THE OFFER IN LIGHT OF THEIR PARTICULAR SITUATIONS AS WELL AS ANY CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER THE LAWS OF ANY OTHER TAXING JURISDICTION.

# **Consequences to a Tendering United States Unitholder**

In general, a United States Unitholder who tenders less than all of its units (or less than all of its units are accepted) should be treated as receiving a distribution from the Company. The United States Unitholder should recognize gain (but not loss) only to the extent that the "amount realized" exceeds the United States Unitholder's adjusted tax basis in all of its units, including units that are not purchased by the Company, as discussed further below. If a United States Unitholder tenders all of its units (and all of its units are accepted), the receipt of the proceeds should be treated as a liquidating distribution, and the United States Unitholder should recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the United States Unitholder's "amount realized" and its adjusted tax basis in the units tendered.

The "amount realized" with respect to a United States Unitholder's units will be equal to the sum of (x) the amount of cash received pursuant to the Offer, and (y) the reduction in the amount of liabilities of the Company properly allocable to the United States Unitholder with respect to the units tendered for U.S. federal income tax purposes (as determined under Section 752 of the Code). The amount of a United States Unitholder's adjusted tax basis in its units will vary depending upon the United States Unitholder's particular circumstances. In addition, a tendering United States Unitholder will be allocated a share of the Company's items of income, gain, loss and deduction for the year of the Offer with respect to the units sold in accordance with the provisions of the Company's Limited Partnership Agreement concerning transfers of units. Such allocation by the Company to the United States Unitholder for that year could affect the United States Unitholder's adjusted tax basis in units and, therefore, the amount of such United States Unitholder's taxable gain or loss upon a sale of units pursuant to the Offer.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, a United States Unitholder is considered to own a single interest in the Company, having a single adjusted tax basis, without regard to the number of units held or whether the units were purchased at different times. If a United States Unitholder sells less than all of its units, then such United States Unitholder should be treated as recovering a portion of its overall adjusted tax basis in its units, rather than identifying the cost or other tax basis that is specifically attributable to the particular units sold, and the United States Unitholder should be deemed to have one or more holding periods for the transferred units in proportion to its holding period(s) for that United States Unitholder's overall interest. Any United States Unitholder considering a tender of less than all of its units is encouraged to consult such United States Unitholder's own tax adviser as to these and other consequences to it of a partial sale.

The gain or loss recognized by a United States Unitholder on a sale of units pursuant to the Offer generally should be treated as a capital gain or loss if the units were held by the United States Unitholder as a capital asset. That capital gain or loss will be treated as long-term capital gain or loss if the tendering United States Unitholder's holding period for the units exceeds one year. Under current law, long-term capital gains of individuals are generally taxed at a favorable marginal federal income tax rate. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

# **Backup Withholding**

Backup withholding tax will be imposed on the gross proceeds paid to a tendering United States Unitholder unless the United States Unitholder timely provides such United States Unitholder's taxpayer identification number (employer identification number or social security number) to the Depositary, certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding tax, complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules or is otherwise exempt from backup withholding tax. Therefore, each tendering United States Unitholder should complete and sign the Form W-9 included as part of the Letter of Transmittal so as to provide the information and certification necessary to avoid backup withholding, unless such United States Unitholder otherwise establishes to the satisfaction of the Depositary that such United States Unitholder is not subject to backup withholding tax. Certain United States Unitholders (including, among others, all corporations) are not subject to these backup withholding requirements.

In addition, Non-United States Unitholders are not subject to these backup withholding requirements. In order for a Non-United States Unitholder to qualify as an exempt recipient, that Non-United States Unitholder must submit an IRS Form W-8 or a Substitute Form W-8. Such statements can be obtained from the Depositary. To qualify as an exempt recipient on the basis of foreign status, a unitholder must submit a properly complete Form W-8BEN, Form W-8ECI or other applicable form of the Form W-8 series, signed under penalties of perjury, attesting to that person's exempt status. A unitholder would use a Form W-8BEN to certify that it: (a) is neither a citizen nor a resident of the United States; (b) has not been and reasonably does not expect to be present in the United States for a period aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year; and (c) reasonably expects not to be engaged in a trade or business within the United States to which the gain on the sale of the units would be effectively connected; and would use a Form W-8ECI to certify that: (x) it is neither a citizen nor resident of the United States; and (y) the proceeds of the sale of the units is effectively connected with a United States trade or business. A foreign unitholder may also use a Form W-8BEN to certify that it is eligible for benefits under a tax treaty between the United States and such foreign person's country of residence.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be refunded or credited against the unitholder's U.S. federal income tax liability if certain required information is furnished to the IRS. Unitholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding application of backup withholding in their particular circumstances and the availability of, and procedure for obtaining, an exemption from backup withholding under current Treasury Regulations.

THE TAX DISCUSSION SET FORTH ABOVE IS INCLUDED FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY AND IS NOT TAX ADVICE. YOU ARE URGED TO CONSULT YOUR TAX ADVISOR TO DETERMINE THE PARTICULAR TAX CONSEQUENCES TO YOU OF THE OFFER, INCLUDING THE APPLICABILITY AND EFFECT OF STATE, LOCAL, FOREIGN AND OTHER TAX LAWS.

#### 13. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION; MISCELLANEOUS

We filed with the SEC a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO, of which this Offer is a part. This Offer does not contain all of the information contained in the Schedule TO and the exhibits to the Schedule TO. We recommend that unitholders review the Schedule TO, including the exhibits, and the other materials we have filed with the SEC before making a decision on whether to accept the Offer.

We will assess whether we are permitted to make the Offer in all jurisdictions. If we determine that we are not legally able to make the Offer in a particular jurisdiction, we reserve the right to withdraw the Offer in that particular jurisdiction and we will inform unitholders of this decision. If we withdraw the Offer in a particular jurisdiction, the Offer will not be made to, nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of, the holders residing in that jurisdiction.

Our Board of Directors recognizes that the decision to accept or reject this Offer is an individual one that should be based on a variety of factors and unitholders should consult with personal advisors if holders have questions about their financial or tax situation.

We are subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act and in accordance therewith we file and furnish reports and other information with the SEC. All reports and other documents we have filed or furnished with the SEC, including the Schedule TO relating to the Offer, or will file or furnish with the SEC in the future, are available free of charge on the Internet website maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov or by us in the SEC Filings section of the Company's website, www.steelpartners.com.

The rules of the SEC allow us to "incorporate by reference" information into this Offer to Purchase, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The following documents contain important information about us and we incorporate them herein by reference:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 10, 2022, February 17, 2022 and April 4, 2022.

Any statement contained in any document incorporated by reference into this Offer to Purchase shall be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that an inconsistent statement is made in this Offer to Purchase or any subsequently filed document referenced above. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Offer to Purchase.

Unitholders can obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference in this Offer to Purchase from us or from the SEC's website at the addresses described above. Documents incorporated by reference are available from us without charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents. Unitholders can obtain documents incorporated by reference in this Offer to Purchase by requesting them in writing or by telephone from us at 590 Madison Avenue, 32nd Floor, New York, New York, 10022, attention Corporate Secretary; telephone: (212) 520-2300. Any unitholder requesting information should be sure to include his or her complete name and address in the request.

Sincerely,

/s/ Warren Lichtenstein Warren Lichtenstein Executive Chairman Steel Partners Holdings L.P.

April 7, 2022

# The Depositary for the Offer is:



## If delivering by hand or courier:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219
For assistance call (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317

Please direct any questions or requests for assistance and requests for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal or the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery to the Information Agent at the telephone number and address set forth below. Unitholders also may contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or nominee for assistance concerning the Offer.

The Information Agent for the Tender Offer is:



1407 Broadway New York, New York 10018 (212) 929-5500 or

Call Toll-Free (800) 322-2885

Email: tenderoffer@mackenziepartners.com

# LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO TENDER COMMON UNITS OF STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P. THROUGH ITS WHOLLY OWNED SUBSIDIARY STEEL EXCEL, INC.

# PURSUANT TO THE OFFER TO PURCHASE FOR CASH DATED APRIL 7, 2022

THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT MIDNIGHT (AT THE END OF THE DAY), EASTERN TIME, ON MAY 6, 2022, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

The Depositary for the Offer is:



If delivering by hand or courier:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219
For assistance call (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317

Name(s) and Address of Registered Holder(s)	DESCRIPTION OF UNITS SURRENDERED					
If there is any error in the name or address shown below, please make the necessary	(Please fill in. Attach separate schedule if needed)					
corrections	Certificate No(s)	Number of Units				

TOTAL UNITS

			-	-	tion. If you do not designate and You are not required to comple	
1	Lst	2nd	3rd	4th	5th	_
*		o complete if units are deliver d "Number of Units Tendered		or if units are uncertificated.	If units are uncertificated, pleas	se only fill out the
**	-	_			e(s) listed above, please indicate ned to have been tendered. See I	
"C	ansmittal to an Company"), or I nstitute valid d	address other than one of th MacKenzie Partners, Inc. (th elivery to the Depositary. D	ose set forth above will no te Information Agent for t elivery of the Letter of T	t constitute a valid delivery the Offer) will not be forw ransmittal and any other	7, LLC, the Depositary. Delivery. Deliveries to Steel Partners Harded to the Depositary and, trequired documents to the bottransfer facility") will not const	loldings L.P., (the herefore, will not ok-entry transfer

You should use this Letter of Transmittal if you are forwarding certificates for units herewith or if you are causing the units to be delivered by book-entry transfer to the Depositary's account at DTC pursuant to the procedures set forth in Section 3, "Procedure for Tendering Unitholders," of the Offer to Purchase. Only financial institutions that are participants in the book-entry transfer facility's system may make book-entry delivery of the units.

the Depositary.

# BEFORE COMPLETING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, YOU SHOULD READ THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY.

You should use this Letter of Transmittal only if (1) you are also enclosing certificates or uncertificated units for the amount of units you desire to tender, or (2) you intend to deliver certificates for such units under a notice of guaranteed delivery previously sent to the Depositary or (3) you are delivering units through a book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at DTC (i.e., the book-entry transfer facility) in accordance with Section 3, "Procedure for Tendering Unitholders" section of the Offer to Purchase.

If you desire to tender units in the Offer, but you cannot deliver the certificates for your units and all other required documents to the Depositary by the Expiration Date (as set forth in the Offer to Purchase), or cannot comply with the procedures for book-entry transfer on a timely basis, then you may tender your units according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3, "Procedure for Tendering Unitholders," of the Offer to Purchase. See Instruction 2. Delivery of the Letter of Transmittal and any other required documents to the book-entry transfer facility does not constitute delivery to the Depositary.

the following:	
Names(s) of Tendering	Unitholder(s):
Date of Execution of No	otice of Guaranteed Delivery:
Name of Institution that	Guaranteed Delivery:
tendered units by book-	entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at the book-entry transfer facility, and complete the following
	financial institution that is a participating institution in the book-entry transfer facility's system and you are delivering entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at the book-entry transfer facility, and complete the following Institution:
tendered units by book- Names(s) of Tendering	entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at the book-entry transfer facility, and complete the following
tendered units by book-	entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at the book-entry transfer facility, and complete the following

#### Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation, the above-described common units, no par value, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, dated April 7, 2022 and in this Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be amended and supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer"). Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to the Company's common units, no par value. The Company is inviting its unitholders to tender their units for a price per unit not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 (the "Purchase Price") net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer. Receipt of the Offer to Purchase is hereby acknowledged.

Subject to and effective upon acceptance for payment of, and payment for, units tendered with this Letter of Transmittal in accordance with the terms of the Offer, the undersigned hereby (1) sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of the Company all right, title and interest in and to all of the units tendered hereby which are so accepted and paid for; (2) orders the registration of any units tendered by book-entry transfer that are purchased under the Offer to or upon the order of the Company; and (3) appoints the Depositary as attorney-in-fact of the undersigned with respect to such units, with the full knowledge that the Depositary also acts as the agent of the Company, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being an irrevocable power coupled with an interest), to perform the following functions:

- (a) deliver certificates for units, or transfer ownership of such units on the account books maintained by the book-entry transfer facility, together in either such case with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity, to or upon the order of the Company, upon receipt by the Depositary, as the undersigned's agent, of the Purchase Price with respect to such units;
- (b) present certificates for such units for cancellation and transfer on the Company's books; and
- (c) receive all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such units, subject to the next paragraph, all in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

The undersigned understands that the Company, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, will pay a price it selects within a range not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit for units validly tendered into, and not validly withdrawn from, the Offer subject to the conditions of the Offer described in the Offer to Purchase. The undersigned understands that the Company will select the lowest Purchase Price that will enable the Company to purchase \$100 million in value of its units, or, if a lesser number of units is validly tendered and not validly withdrawn, then the Company will select the price that will enable it to purchase all units that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date. The undersigned understands that all units properly tendered prior to the Expiration Date at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be purchased at the same Purchase Price, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, including its "odd lot" priority and proration provisions, and that the Company will return at its expense all other units, including units tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and units not purchased because of proration.

The undersigned acknowledges that they have been advised to consult with their own advisors as to the consequences of participating or not participating in the Offer.

The undersigned hereby covenants, represents and warrants to the Company that:

(a) the undersigned has a net long position in the units at least equal to the number of units being tendered within the meaning of Rule 14e-4 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and is tendering the units in compliance with Rule 14e-4 under the Exchange Act;

- (b) has full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer the units tendered hereby;
- (c) when and to the extent the Company accepts the units for purchase, the Company will acquire good and marketable title to them, free and clear of all security interests, liens, restrictions, claims, charges, encumbrances, conditional sales agreements or other obligations relating to their sale or transfer, and the units will not be subject to any adverse claims or rights;
- (d) the undersigned will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Depositary or the Company to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of the units tendered hereby and accepted for purchase; and
- (e) the undersigned agrees to all of the terms of the Offer.

The undersigned understands that tendering of units under any one of the procedures described in Section 3, "Procedure for Tendering Unitholders," of the Offer to Purchase and in the Instructions to this Letter of Transmittal will constitute an agreement between the undersigned and the Company upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer. The undersigned acknowledges that under no circumstances will the Company pay interest on the Purchase Price.

The undersigned recognizes that under certain circumstances set forth in the Offer to Purchase, the Company may terminate or amend the Offer; or may postpone the acceptance for payment of, or the payment for, units tendered, or may accept for payment fewer than all of the units tendered hereby. The undersigned understands that certificate(s) for any units not tendered or not purchased will be returned to the undersigned at the address indicated above.

The names and addresses of the registered holders should be printed, if they are not already printed above, exactly as they appear on the certificates representing units tendered hereby. The certificate numbers, the number of units represented by such certificates, and the number of units that the undersigned wishes to tender, should be set forth in the appropriate boxes above.

Unless otherwise indicated under "Special Payment Instructions," please issue the check for the aggregate Purchase Price of any units purchased (less the amount of any federal income or backup withholding tax required to be withheld), and/or return any units not tendered or not purchased, in the name(s) of the undersigned or, in the case of units tendered by book-entry transfer, by credit to the account at the book-entry transfer facility designated above. Similarly, unless otherwise indicated under "Special Delivery Instructions," please mail the check for the aggregate Purchase Price of any units purchased (less the amount of any federal income or backup withholding tax required to be withheld), and any certificates for units not tendered or not purchased (and accompanying documents, as appropriate) to the undersigned at the address shown below the undersigned's signature(s). In the event that both the "Special Payment Instructions" and the "Special Delivery Instructions" are completed, please issue the check for the aggregate Purchase Price of any units purchased (less the amount of any federal income or backup withholding tax required to be withheld) and mail said check to the person(s) so indicated.

The undersigned recognizes that the Company has no obligation, under the Special Payment Instructions, to transfer any certificate for units from the name of its registered holder, or to order the registration or transfer of units tendered by book-entry transfer.

All authority conferred or agreed to be conferred in this Letter of Transmittal shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned and any obligations or duties of the undersigned under this Letter of Transmittal shall be binding upon the heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns of the undersigned. Except as stated in the Offer to Purchase, this tender is irrevocable.

#### PLEASE READ ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY.

# METHOD OF DELIVERY

	Check here if certificates for tendered units are enclosed herewith.
	Check here if certificates for tendered units are being delivered pursuant to Notice of Guaranteed Delivery previously sent to the Depositary and complete the following:
Name o Un	of Tendering itholder(s):
	Execution of Notice of Guaranteed livery:
	of Institution that Guaranteed livery:
	LOST OR DESTROYED CERTIFICATE(S)
until the transfer	If any certificate representing units has been lost, destroyed or stolen, the unitholder should promptly notify the Depositary. The unitholder will instructed as to the steps that must be taken in order to replace the certificate. This Letter of Transmittal and related documents cannot be processed e procedures for replacing any lost or destroyed certificate have been followed. Please call American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as the agent for the units, at (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317 or to obtain an affidavit of loss, for further instructions and for a determination as to a you will need to post a bond. See Instruction 14.
	ODD LOTS (SEE INSTRUCTION 6)
benefic	To be completed only if units are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, and who continues to own, ially or of record, as of the Expiration Date, an aggregate of fewer than 100 units.
The und	dersigned either (check one box):
	is the beneficial or record owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 units, all of which are being tendered; or
	is a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee that (a) is tendering for the beneficial owner(s) units with respect to which it is the record holder and (b) believes, based upon representations made to it by the beneficial owner(s), that each such person is the beneficial owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 units and is tendering all of those units.
In addit	tion, the undersigned is tendering units either (check one box):
	at the Purchase Price, as the same shall be determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer (persons checking this box need not indicate the price per unit below); or
	at the price per unit indicated under the caption "Units Tendered at Price Determined by Unitholder" in the box entitled "Price (in Dollars) Per Unit at Which Units are Being Tendered" below in this Letter of Transmittal.
	5

## PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER UNIT AT WHICH UNITS ARE BEING TENDERED (SEE INSTRUCTION 5)

Check only the box under (1) or (2) below. If both boxes or if no box is checked, there is no valid tender of units.

1. Uni	ts Ten	dered at Pr	ice Dete	ermined in t	he Offer									
	The undersigned wants to maximize the chance of having the Company accept for purchase all of the units that the undersigned is tendering (subject to the possibility of proration). Accordingly, BY CHECKING THIS BOX INSTEAD OF ONE OF THE PRICE BOXES BELOW, the undersigned hereby tenders units at, and is willing to accept, the Purchase Price determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer and resulting from the Offer process. This action may have the effect of lowering the Purchase Price and could result in receiving a price per unit as low as \$40.00 per unit.													
							C	)R						
2. Uni	ts Ten	dered at Pr	ice Dete	ermined by	Unithold	er								
	By checking ONE of the following boxes below INSTEAD OF THE BOX UNDER "Units Tendered at Price Determined in the Offer", the undersigned hereby tenders units at the Purchase Price checked. This action could result in none of the units being purchased if the Purchase Price determined by the Company for the units is less than the Purchase Price checked below. A unitholder who desires to tender units at more than one Purchase Price must complete a separate Letter of Transmittal for each price at which units are tendered. The same units cannot be tendered, unless previously properly withdrawn as provided in Section 4 of the Offer to Purchase, at more than one Purchase Price.													
		\$40.00		\$40.30		\$40.60		\$40.90		\$41.20		\$41.50		\$41.80
		\$40.10		\$40.40		\$40.70		\$41.00		\$41.30		\$41.60		\$41.90
		\$40.20		\$40.50		\$40.80		\$41.10		\$41.40		\$41.70		\$42.00
							L PAYMEN							
			Special 1	Payment Ins	tructions	(SEE IIV	SIRUCII	JNS 1, 4,	IU AND		l Deliver	y Instruction	S	
purch purch unde	To be completed ONLY if the check for the Purchase Price of units purchased and Unit Certificates evidencing units not tendered or not purchased are to be issued in the name of someone other than the undersigned.  Issue Check and Unit Certificates to:						purchas purchas the und	ed and Ued are to	Jnit Certific be mailed to	ates evidos someor	dencing unit ne other than	s not ten the unde	Price of units ndered or not ersigned, or to Description of	
Name:(Please Print)						Mail Check and Unit Certificates to:  Name:								
Address:									(Please	Print)				
Id. N	0.:		(Tax	Identification									_	

Account No.: \_

Id. No.: \_

(Tax Identification or Social Security Number) (See Form W-9)

#### **IMPORTANT**

# UNITHOLDER(S) MUST SIGN HERE

# AND

# COMPLETE FORM W-9,

# FORM W-8BEN, FORM W-8BEN-E OR FORM W-8ECI, AS APPLICABLE

(See Instructions 1 and 7)

This Letter of Transmittal must be signed by registered holder(s) exactly as the name(s) appear(s) on the unit certificate(s) or on a security position listing or by person(s) authorized to become registered holder(s) by unit certificates and documents transmitted herewith. If a signature is by an officer on behalf of a corporation or by an executor, administrator, trustee, guardian, attorney-in-fact, agent or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, please provide full title and see Instruction 7.

Signature(s) of Unitholder(s):
Name(s):
Please Print  Dated:, 2022
Dateu
Capacity (full title):
Address
Please Include Zip Code
(Area Code) Telephone Number:
Taxpayer Identification or Social Security No.:
GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURE(S)
(If Required, See Instructions 1 and 7)
Authorized Signature:
Name(s):
Name of Firm:
Address:
Address Line 2:
(Area Code) Telephone Number:
Dated:, 2022

# INSTRUCTIONS FORMING PART OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER

#### 1. GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURES.

No signature guarantee is required if either:

- (a) this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder of the units exactly as the name of the registered holder appears on the certificate tendered with this Letter of Transmittal and such owner has not completed the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" or "Special Payment Instructions"; or
- (b) such units are tendered for the account of a member firm of a registered national securities exchange, a member of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. or a commercial bank or trust company (not a savings bank or savings and loan association) having an office, branch or agency in the United States which is a participant in an approval Signature Guarantee Medallion Program (each such entity, an "Eligible Institution").

In all other cases, an Eligible Institution must guarantee all signatures on this Letter of Transmittal. See Instruction 7.

2. DELIVERY OF LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND CERTIFICATES; GUARANTEED DELIVERY PROCEDURES.

This Letter of Transmittal is to be used only if:

- certificates for units are delivered with it to the Depositary; or
- the certificates will be delivered pursuant to a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery previously sent to the Depositary; or
- an exercise of units pursuant to the procedure for tender and exercise by book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

Unless units are being tendered by book-entry transfer, as described below, the following documents should be mailed or delivered to the Depositary at the appropriate address set forth on the front page of this document and must be received by the Depositary prior to the Expiration Date: (a) a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal or duly executed and manually signed facsimile copy of it, in accordance with the instructions of the Letter of Transmittal (including any required signature guarantees); (b) certificates for the units being exercised; and (c) any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal. If certificates are forwarded to the Depositary in multiple deliveries, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal must accompany each such delivery.

Units may be validly tendered pursuant to the procedures for book-entry transfer as described in the Offer. In order for units to be validly tendered by book-entry transfer, the Depositary must receive, prior to the Expiration Date of the Offer, (a) confirmation of such delivery and (b) either a properly completed and executed Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof) or an Agent's Message if the tendering unitholder has not delivered a Letter of Transmittal, and (c) all documents required by the Letter of Transmittal. The term "Agent's Message" means a message, transmitted by DTC to, and received by, the Depositary and forming a part of a Book-Entry Confirmation, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment from the participant in DTC exercising the units that such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal and that the Company may enforce such agreement against the participant. If the unitholder is tendering by book-entry transfer, he, she or it must expressly acknowledge that he, she or it has received and agrees to be bound by the Letter of Transmittal may be enforced against him, her or it.

If unit certificates are not immediately available, the holder cannot deliver his, her or its units and all other required documents to the Depositary or he, she or it cannot complete the procedure for delivery by book-entry transfer prior to the Expiration Date, then the unitholder may tender his, her or its units pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedure set forth in the Offer to Purchase. Pursuant to such procedure:

- (i) such tender must be made by or through an Eligible Institution;
- (ii) a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery substantially in the form provided by the Company (with any required signature guarantees) must be received by the Depositary prior to the expiration of the Offer; and
- (iii) the certificates for all physically delivered units in proper form for transfer by delivery, or a confirmation of a book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at DTC of all units delivered electronically, in each case together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or manually signed facsimile thereof) with any required signature guarantees (or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message), and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Depositary within two NYSE trading days after the date the Depositary receives such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, all as provided in the Offer to Purchase.

The method of delivery of all documents, including unit certificates, the Letter of Transmittal and any other required documents, is at the election and risk of the tendering unitholder, and the delivery will be deemed made only when actually received by the Depositary. If delivery is by mail, registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.

Except as specifically permitted by the Offer to Purchase, no alternative or contingent exercises will be accepted.

- 3. *INADEQUATE SPACE*. If the space provided in the box captioned "Description of Units Tendered" is inadequate, the certificate numbers and/or the number of units should be listed on a separate signed schedule and attached to this Letter of Transmittal.
- 4. PARTIAL TENDERS. If fewer than all of the units evidenced by any certificate are to be tendered, fill in the number of units that are to be tendered in the column entitled "Number of Units Tendered" in the box entitled "Description of Units Tendered" above. In that case, if any tendered units are purchased, a new certificate for the remainder of the units (including any units not purchased) evidenced by the old certificate(s) will be issued and sent to the registered holder(s), unless otherwise specified in either the box entitled "Special Payment Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" above, promptly after the Expiration Date. Unless otherwise indicated, all units represented by the certificate(s) set forth above and delivered to the Depositary will be deemed to have been tendered. In each case, units will be returned or credited without expense to the unitholder.
- 5. *INDICATION OF PRICE AT WHICH UNITS ARE BEING TENDERED*. In order to validly tender by this Letter of Transmittal, you must complete the box entitled "Price (in Dollars) Per Unit at Which Units are Being Tendered" by either (1) checking the box in the section captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined in the Offer" or (2) checking one of the boxes in the section captioned "Units Tendered at Price Determined by Unitholder" indicating the price per unit at which you are tendering units. Selecting option (1) could result in you receiving a price per unit as low as \$40.00. Selecting option (2) could result in none of the units you tender being purchased if the Purchase Price for the units turns out to be less than the price you selected.

You may only check one box. If you check more than one box or no boxes, then you will not be deemed to have validly tendered your units. If you wish to tender a portion(s) of your units at different prices, you must complete a separate Letter of Transmittal for each price at which you wish to tender each such portion of your units. To obtain additional copies of this Letter of Transmittal, contact the Information Agent at the telephone number and address included on the back cover of this Letter of Transmittal. You cannot tender the same units more than once, unless you previously tendered units and validly withdrew those units, as provided in Section 4 of the Offer to Purchase. In the event you submit multiple Letters of Transmittal in order to tender units at more than one price, a separate notice of withdrawal must be submitted in accordance with the terms of the Offer with respect to each separate Letter of Transmittal in order for such withdrawals to be effective.

6. *ODD LOTS*. As described in Section 2 of the Offer to Purchase, if the Company purchases less than all units tendered and not withdrawn before the Expiration Date, the units purchased first will consist of all units tendered by any unitholder who owns, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 units, and who tenders all of those units at or below the Purchase Price. Even if you otherwise qualify for the "odd lot" preferential treatment, you will not receive the preferential treatment unless you complete the box captioned "Odd Lots" in this Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

#### 7. SIGNATURES ON LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

- (a) If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of the units tendered hereby, the signature(s) must correspond exactly with the name(s) as written on the face of the certificate(s) without any change whatsoever.
  - (b) If the units are held of record by two or more persons or holders, all such persons or holders must sign this Letter of Transmittal.
- (c) If any tendered units are registered in different names on several certificates, it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate Letters of Transmittal (or photocopies of it) as there are different registrations of certificates.
- (d) When this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of the units listed and transmitted hereby, no endorsement(s) of certificate(s) representing such units or separate ordinary stock power(s) are required. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN INSTRUCTION 1, SIGNATURE(S) ON SUCH CERTIFICATE(S) MUST BE GUARANTEED BY AN ELIGIBLE INSTITUTION. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered holder(s) of the certificate(s) listed, the certificate(s) must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate ordinary stock power(s), in either case signed exactly as the name(s) of the registered holder(s) appears on the certificate(s), and the signature(s) on such certificate(s) or ordinary stock power(s) must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. See Instruction 1.
- (e) If this Letter of Transmittal or any certificate(s) or ordinary stock power(s) are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing and must submit proper evidence satisfactory to the Company of the authority so to act. If the certificate has been issued in the fiduciary or representative capacity, no additional documentation will be required.
- 8. *TRANSFER TAXES*. Except as provided in this Instruction 8, no transfer tax stamps or funds to cover such stamps need accompany this Letter of Transmittal. The Company will pay any transfer taxes payable on the transfer to it of units purchased in the Offer. If, however, either:
- (a) payment of the Purchase Price for units tendered hereby and accepted for purchase is to be made to any person other than the registered holder(s); or

- (b) units not tendered or not accepted for purchase are to be registered in the name(s) of any person(s) other than the registered holder(s); or
- (c) certificate(s) representing tendered units are registered in the name(s) of any person(s) other than the person(s) signing this Letter of Transmittal;

then the Depositary will deduct from such Purchase Price the amount of any transfer taxes (whether imposed on the registered holder(s), such other person(s) or otherwise) payable on account of the transfer to such person, unless satisfactory evidence of the payment of such taxes or any exemption from them is submitted.

- 9. ORDER OF PURCHASE IN EVENT OF PRORATION. As described in Section 2 of the Offer to Purchase, unitholders may designate the order in which their units are to be purchased in the event of proration.
- 10. SPECIAL DELIVERY AND SPECIAL PAYMENT INSTRUCTIONS. If certificates for units purchased upon exercise of the units are to be issued in the name of a person other than the signer of the Letter of Transmittal or if such certificates are to be sent to someone other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal or to the signer at a different address, the boxes captioned "Special Payment Instructions" and/or "Special Delivery Instructions" on this Letter of Transmittal must be completed as applicable and signatures must be guaranteed as described in Instruction 7.
- 11. *IRREGULARITIES*. All questions as to the number of units to be accepted, the price to be paid therefor and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for exercise of any tender of units will be determined by the Company in its sole discretion, which determinations shall be final and binding on all parties, subject to the judgments of any courts. The Company reserves the absolute right to reject any or all tenders of units it determines not to be in proper form or to reject those units, the acceptance of which or payment for which may, in the opinion of the Company's counsel, be unlawful, subject to the judgments of any court. The Company also reserves the absolute right to waive any of the conditions of the Offer and any defect or irregularity in the tender of any particular units, and the Company's interpretation of the terms of the Offer (including these instructions) will be final and binding on all parties, subject to the judgments of any court. No tender of units will be deemed to be properly made until all defects and irregularities have been cured or waived. Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders must be cured within such time as the Company shall determine. Neither the Company nor any other person is or will be obligated to give notice of any defects or irregularities in tenders and none of them will incur any liability for failure to give any such notice.
- 12. QUESTIONS AND REQUESTS FOR ASSISTANCE AND ADDITIONAL COPIES. Questions and requests for assistance should be directed to the Information Agent at the telephone numbers and address set forth on the back cover of this Letter of Transmittal. Additional copies of the Offer to Purchase, this Letter of Transmittal and other related materials may be obtained from the Information Agent. You may also contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company for assistance concerning the Offer.
- 13. FORM W-9. Unless an exemption applies, the tendering Unitholder is required to provide the Depositary with a correct Taxpayer Identification Number ("TIN"), generally the Unitholder's social security or federal employer identification number, on the Form W-9 which is provided below, and to certify whether the Unitholder is subject to backup withholding of United State federal income tax. If a tendering Unitholder is subject to federal backup withholding tax, the Unitholder must cross out item (2) of the "Certification" box of the Form W-9. Failure to provide the information on the Form W-9 may subject the tendering Unitholder to federal income tax withholding on the payment of the purchase price of all Units purchased from such Unitholder. If the tendering Unitholder has not been issued a TIN and has applied for a number or intends to apply for a number in the near future, the Unitholder should write "Applied For" in the space provided for the TIN in Part I, check the box in Part III, and sign and date the Form W-9. If "Applied For" is written in Part I and the Depositary is not provided with a TIN within 60 days, the Depositary may be required to withhold on payments of the purchase price until a TIN is provided to the Depositary. For a more general discussion of tax matters please see the section on Important Tax Information that follows.
- 15. LOST, STOLEN, DESTROYED OR MUTILATED CERTIFICATES. If your certificate(s) for part or all of your units has been lost, stolen, destroyed or mutilated, you should promptly call the Company's transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, at (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317, regarding the requirements for replacement of the certificate. You may be asked to post a bond to secure against the risk that the certificate may be subsequently recirculated. This Letter of Transmittal and related documents cannot be processed until the procedures for replacing lost, stolen, destroyed or mutilated certificates have been followed. You are urged to contact the Company's transfer agent immediately to ensure timely processing of documentation.

THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED, TOGETHER WITH CERTIFICATES REPRESENTING UNITS BEING TENDERED OR CONFIRMATION OF BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS MUST BE RECEIVED PRIOR TO MIDNIGHT (AT THE END OF THE DAY), EASTERN TIME, ON MAY 6, 2022. UNITHOLDERS ARE ENCOURAGED TO RETURN A COMPLETED FORM W-9, OR ANOTHER APPROPRIATE IRS FORM, WITH THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

#### IMPORTANT TAX INFORMATION

If payments are to be made to anyone other than the registered holder, or if the payments are to be paid to anyone other than the person signing this letter or if units not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be registered in the name of any person other than the registered holder, all transfer taxes (whether imposed on the registered holder or on any other person) will be payable by the tendering holder. Payments may not be paid to such a holder unless the holder has provided satisfactory evidence of the payment of any such transfer taxes or an exemption from such transfer taxes.

Each Unitholder that desires to participate in the Offer must, unless an exemption applies, provide the Depositary with the Unitholder's taxpayer identification number on an appropriate form, with the required certifications being made under penalties of perjury. If the Unitholder is an individual, the taxpayer identification number is his or her social security number. If the Depositary is not provided with the correct taxpayer identification number, the Unitholder may be subject to a \$50.00 penalty imposed by the Internal Revenue Service in addition to being subject to backup withholding.

Certain Unitholders (including, among others, most corporations and certain foreign persons) are exempt from backup withholding requirements. To qualify as an exempt recipient on the basis of foreign status, a Unitholder must submit a properly complete Form W-8BEN, Form W-8ECI or other applicable form of the Form W-8 series, signed under penalties of perjury, attesting to that person's exempt status. An individual Unitholder would use a Form W-8BEN to certify that it: (a) is neither a citizen nor a resident of the United States; (b) has not been and reasonably does not expect to be present in the United States for a period aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year; and (c) reasonably expects not to be engaged in a trade or business within the United States to which the gain on the sale of the Units would be effectively connected; and would use a Form W-8ECI to certify that: (x) it is neither a citizen nor resident of the United States; and (y) the proceeds of the sale of the Units is effectively connected with a United States trade or business. An individual foreign Unitholder may also use a Form W-8BEN to certify that it is eligible for benefits under a tax treaty between the United States and such foreign person's country of residence.

Exempt Unitholders, other than non-United States Unitholders, should furnish their TIN, write "EXEMPT" on the face of the Form W-9 below, and sign, date and return the Form W-9 to the Depositary. See the enclosed Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Form W-9 for additional instructions.

If backup withholding applies, the Depositary is required to withhold on any payments made to the Unitholder with respect to Units purchased pursuant to the Offer. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, the U.S. federal income tax liability of persons subject to backup withholding may result in an overpayment of taxes for which a refund may be obtained by the Unitholder from the Internal Revenue Service.

# The Depositary for the Offer is:



If delivering by hand or courier:
American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219
For assistance call (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317

The Information Agent for the Tender Offer is:



1407 Broadway New York, New York 10018 (212) 929-5500

or

Call Toll-Free (800) 322-2885

Email: tenderoffer@mackenziepartners.com

# (Rev. October 2018) Department of the Treasury

# **Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification**

Give Form to the requester. Do not send to the IRS.

Internal	Revenue Service Go to www.irs.gov/FormW9 for in:	structions and the late:	st inform	ation.			1000		10000083000			
	1 Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line;	do not leave this line blank.										
	2 Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above											
on page 3.	3 Check appropriate box for federal tax classification of the person whose na following seven boxes.  C Corporation  S Corporation	certa	4 Exemptions (codes apply only to certain entities, not individuals; see instructions on page 3):									
9 ×	single-member LLC	Exen	Exempt payee code (if any)									
Print or type. See Specific Instructions on page	Limited liability company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, Note: Check the appropriate box in the line above for the tax classification of the LLC is classified as a single-member LLC that is disregarded another LLC that is not disregarded from the owner for U.S. federal tax is disregarded from the owner should check the appropriate box for the	code (f am)										
96	☐ Other (see instructions) ►								de file U.S.J			
80	5 Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.		Requeste	er's name	and ad	dress (o	ptional)					
ď	6 City, state, and ZIP code											
	7 List account number(s) here (optional)											
Part	Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)											
	our TIN in the appropriate box. The TIN provided must match the na		~~ L	Social s	curity	number						
resider	o withholding. For individuals, this is generally your social security nunt alien, sole proprietor, or disregarded entity, see the instructions for s, it is your employer identification number (EIN). If you do not have a	r Part I, later. For other			-		] -[					
TIN, lat		riumber, see now to ge	_	ж	_							
	f the account is in more than one name, see the instructions for line	1. Also see What Name	Iso see What Name and Employer					identification number				
Numbe	or To Give the Requester for guidelines on whose number to enter.				-							
Part	II Certification											
	penalties of perjury, I certify that:											
2. I am Serv	number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification num not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from ba rice (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failu onger subject to backup withholding; and	ackup withholding, or (b)	I have n	ot been	notifie	d by the	e Intern					
3. I am	a U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and											
4. The	FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exem	npt from FATCA reportin	g is corre	ect.								
you hav acquisi other th	cation instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been rule failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real ention or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contriburan interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification,	state transactions, item 2 itions to an individual retire	does not ement an	apply. Fangeme	or mor	tgage ir ), and g	nterest enerally	paid, , payr	nents			
Sign Here	Signature of U.S. person ►	ı	Date ►									
Ger	neral Instructions	Form 1099-DIV (div funds)	vidends,	includin	g those	a from s	stocks	or mu	tual			
noted.	n references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise	Form 1099-MISC (various types of income, prizes, awards, or grosproceeds) Form 1099-B (stock or mutual fund sales and certain other transactions by brokers)						gross				
related	developments. For the latest information about developments to Form W-9 and its instructions, such as legislation enacted bey were published, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.											
		• Form 1099-S (proc										
	pose of Form	<ul> <li>Form 1099-K (mere</li> <li>Form 1098 (home)</li> </ul>										
	vidual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an ation return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer	1098-T (tuition)	mortgage	niceres	i), 108i	3-⊏ (StU	raeut (C	zarr III	iei estj,			
	cation number (TIN) which may be your social security number individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN), adoption	• Form 1099-C (cand										
taxpay	er identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number	• Form 1099-A (acqu							•			
	o report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other t reportable on an information return. Examples of information	Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person (including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN.										

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding,

iater.

returns include, but are not limited to, the following.

. Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)

By signing the filled-out form, you:

- Certify that the TIN you are giving is correct (or you are waiting for a number to be issued).
  - 2. Certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, or
- 3. Claim exemption from backup withholding if you are a U.S. exempt payee. If applicable, you are also certifying that as a U.S. person, your allocable share of any partnership income from a U.S. trade or business is not subject to the withholding tax on foreign partners' share of effectively connected income, and
- Certify that FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that you are exempt from the FATCA reporting, is correct. See What is FATCA reporting, later, for further information.

Note: If you are a U.S. person and a requester gives you a form other than Form W-9 to request your TIN, you must use the requester's form if it is substantially similar to this Form W-9.

Definition of a U.S. person. For federal tax purposes, you are considered a U.S. person if you are:

- . An individual who is a U.S. citizen or U.S. resident alien;
- A partnership, corporation, company, or association created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States;
- · An estate (other than a foreign estate); or
- A domestic trust (as defined in Regulations section 301.7701-7).

Special rules for partnerships. Partnerships that conduct a trade or business in the United States are generally required to pay a withholding tax under section 1446 on any foreign partners' share of effectively connected taxable income from such business. Further, in certain cases where a Form W-9 has not been received, the rules under section 1446 require a partnership to presume that a partner is a foreign person, and pay the section 1446 withholding tax. Therefore, if you are a U.S. person that is a partner in a partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States, provide Form W-9 to the partnership to establish your U.S. status and avoid section 1446 withholding on your share of partnership income.

In the cases below, the following person must give Form W-9 to the partnership for purposes of establishing its U.S. status and avoiding withholding on its allocable share of net income from the partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States.

- In the case of a disregarded entity with a U.S. owner, the U.S. owner of the disregarded entity and not the entity;
- In the case of a grantor trust with a U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner, generally, the U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner of the grantor trust and not the trust; and
- In the case of a U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust), the U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust) and not the beneficiaries of the trust.

Foreign person. If you are a foreign person or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank that has elected to be treated as a U.S. person, do not use Form W-9. Instead, use the appropriate Form W-8 or Form 8233 (see Pub. 515, Withholding of Tax on Nonresident Aliens and Foreign Entities).

Nonresident alien who becomes a resident alien. Generally, only a nonresident alien individual may use the terms of a tax treaty to reduce or eliminate U.S. tax on certain types of income. However, most tax treaties contain a provision known as a "saving clause." Exceptions specified in the saving clause may permit an exemption from tax to continue for certain types of income even after the payee has otherwise become a U.S. resident alien for tax purposes.

If you are a U.S, resident alien who is relying on an exception contained in the saving clause of a tax treaty to claim an exemption from U.S. tax on certain types of income, you must attach a statement to Form W-9 that specifies the following five items.

- The treaty country. Generally, this must be the same treaty under which you claimed exemption from tax as a nonresident alien.
- The treaty article addressing the income
- The article number (or location) in the tax treaty that contains the saving clause and its exceptions.
- The type and amount of income that qualifies for the exemption from tax.
- Sufficient facts to justify the exemption from tax under the terms of the treaty article.

Example. Article 20 of the U.S.-China income tax treaty allows an exemption from tax for scholarship income received by a Chinese student temporarily present in the United States. Under U.S. law, this student will become a resident alien for tax purposes if his or her stay in the United States exceeds 5 calendar years. However, paragraph 2 of the first Protocol to the U.S.-China treaty (dated April 30, 1984) allows the provisions of Article 20 to continue to apply even after the Chinese student becomes a resident alien of the United States. A Chinese student who qualifies for this exception (under paragraph 2 of the first protocol) and is relying on this exception to claim an exemption from tax on his or her scholarship or fellowship income would attach to Form W-9 a statement that includes the information described above to support that exemption.

If you are a nonresident alien or a foreign entity, give the requester the appropriate completed Form W-8 or Form 8233.

#### **Backup Withholding**

What is backup withholding? Persons making certain payments to you must under certain conditions withhold and pay to the IRS 24% of such payments. This is called "backup withholding." Payments that may be subject to backup withholding include interest, tax-exempt interest, dividends, broker and barter exchange transactions, rents, royalties, nonemployee pay, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, and certain payments from fishing boat operators. Real estate transactions are not subject to backup withholding.

You will not be subject to backup withholding on payments you receive if you give the requester your correct TIN, make the proper certifications, and report all your taxable interest and dividends on your tax return.

Payments you receive will be subject to backup withholding if:

- You do not furnish your TIN to the requester.
- You do not certify your TIN when required (see the instructions for Part II for details).
  - The IRS tells the requester that you furnished an incorrect TIN,
- The IRS tells you that you are subject to backup withholding because you did not report all your interest and dividends on your tax return (for reportable interest and dividends only), or
- You do not certify to the requester that you are not subject to backup withholding under 4 above (for reportable interest and dividend accounts opened after 1983 only).

Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding. See Exempt payee code, later, and the separate Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.

## What is FATCA Reporting?

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) requires a participating foreign financial institution to report all United States account holders that are specified United States persons. Certain payees are exempt from FATCA reporting. See Exemption from FATCA reporting code, later, and the Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

### Updating Your Information

You must provide updated information to any person to whom you claimed to be an exempt payee if you are no longer an exempt payee and anticipate receiving reportable payments in the future from this person. For example, you may need to provide updated information if you are a C corporation that elects to be an S corporation, or if you no longer are tax exempt. In addition, you must furnish a new Form W-9 if the name or TIN changes for the account; for example, if the grantor of a grantor trust dies.

## **Penalties**

Failure to furnish TIN. If you fail to furnish your correct TIN to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil penalty for false information with respect to withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty.

Criminal penalty for falsifying information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of TINs. If the requester discloses or uses TINs in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

# Specific Instructions

#### Line 1

You must enter one of the following on this line; do not leave this line blank. The name should match the name on your tax return.

If this Form W-9 is for a joint account (other than an account maintained by a foreign financial institution (FFI)), list first, and then circle, the name of the person or entity whose number you entered in Part I of Form W-9. If you are providing Form W-9 to an FFI to document a joint account, each holder of the account that is a U.S. person must provide a Form W-9.

a. Individual. Generally, enter the name shown on your tax return. If you have changed your last name without informing the Social Security Administration (SSA) of the name change, enter your first name, the last name as shown on your social security card, and your new last name.

Note: ITIN applicant: Enter your individual name as it was entered on your Form W-7 application, line 1a. This should also be the same as the name you entered on the Form 1040/1040A/1040EZ you filed with your application.

- b. Sole proprietor or single-member LLC. Enter your individual name as shown on your 1040/1040A/1040EZ on line 1. You may enter your business, trade, or "doing business as" (DBA) name on line 2.
- c. Partnership, LLC that is not a single-member LLC, C corporation, or S corporation. Enter the entity's name as shown on the entity's tax return on line 1 and any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2
- d. Other entities. Enter your name as shown on required U.S. federal tax documents on line 1. This name should match the name shown on the charter or other legal document creating the entity. You may enter any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.
- e. Disregarded entity. For U.S. federal tax purposes, an entity that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner is treated as a "disregarded entity." See Regulations section 301.7701-2(c)(2)(iii). Enter the owner's name on line 1. The name of the entity entered on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should be the name shown on the income tax return on which the income should be reported. For example, if a foreign LLC that is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal tax purposes has a single owner that is a U.S. person, the U.S. owner's name is required to be provided on line 1. If the direct owner of the entity is also a disregarded entity, enter the first owner that is not disregarded for federal tax purposes. Enter the disregarded entity's name on line 2, "Business name/disregarded entity name." If the owner of the disregarded entity is a foreign person, the owner must complete an appropriate Form W-3 instead of a Form W-9. This is the case even if the foreign person has a U.S. TIN.

#### Line 2

If you have a business name, trade name, DBA name, or disregarded entity name, you may enter it on line 2.

#### Line 3

Check the appropriate box on line 3 for the U.S. federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one box on line 3.

IF the entity/person on line 1 is a(n)	THEN check the box for
Corporation	Corporation
<ul> <li>Individual</li> <li>Sole proprietorship, or</li> <li>Single-member limited liability company (LLC) owned by an individual and disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.</li> </ul>	Individual/sole proprietor or single- member LLC
LLC treated as a partnership for U.S. federal tax purposes, LLC that has filed Form 8832 or 2553 to be taxed as a corporation, or LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner but the owner is another LLC that is not disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.	Limited liability company and enter the appropriate tax classification. (P= Partnership; C= C corporation; or S= S corporation)
Partnership	Partnership
Trust/estate	Trust/estate

#### Line 4, Exemptions

If you are exempt from backup withholding and/or FATCA reporting, enter in the appropriate space on line 4 any code(s) that may apply to you.

#### Exempt payee code.

- Generally, individuals (including sole proprietors) are not exempt from backup withholding.
- Except as provided below, corporations are exempt from backup withholding for certain payments, including interest and dividends.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding for payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding with respect to attorneys' fees or gross proceeds paid to attorneys, and corporations that provide medical or health care services are not exempt with respect to payments reportable on Form 1099-MISC.

The following codes identify payees that are exempt from backup withholding. Enter the appropriate code in the space in line 4.

- 1—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of section 401(f)(2)
- 2-The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- 3—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- 4-A foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies, or instrumentalities
- 5-A corporation
- 6-A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Columbia, or a U.S. commonwealth or possession
- $7-\mathrm{A}\,\mathrm{futures}$  commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission
- 8-A real estate investment trust
- $9-\mbox{An}$  entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940
- 10-A common trust fund operated by a bank under section 584(a)
- 11-A financial institution
- 12—A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian
- $13\!-\!A$  trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947

The following chart shows types of payments that may be exempt from backup withholding. The chart applies to the exempt payees listed above, 1 through 13.

IF the payment is for	THEN the payment is exempt for					
Interest and dividend payments	All exempt payees except for 7					
Broker transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4 and 6 through 11 and all C corporations. S corporations must not enter an exempt payee code because they are exempt only for sales of noncovered securities acquired prior to 2012.					
Barter exchange transactions and patronage dividends	Exempt payees 1 through 4					
Payments over \$600 required to be reported and direct sales over \$5,0001	Generally, exempt payees 1 through 52					
Payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4					

See Form 1099-MISC, Miscellaneous Income, and its instructions.

Exemption from FATCA reporting code. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from reporting under FATCA. These codes apply to persons submitting this form for accounts maintained outside of the United States by certain foreign financial institutions. Therefore, if you are only submitting this form for an account you hold in the United States, you may leave this field blank. Consult with the person requesting this form if you are uncertain if the financial institution is subject to these requirements. A requester may indicate that a code is not required by providing you with a Form W-9 with "Not Applicable" (or any similar indication) written or printed on the line for a FATCA exemption code.

A—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a) or any individual retirement plan as defined in section 7701(a)(37)

- B-The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- C-A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- D—A corporation the stock of which is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, as described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

E—A corporation that is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as a corporation described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

F—A dealer in securities, commodities, or derivative financial instruments (including notional principal contracts, futures, forwards, and options) that is registered as such under the laws of the United States or any state

- G-A real estate investment trust
- H—A regulated investment company as defined in section 851 or an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the investment Company Act of 1940
  - I-A common trust fund as defined in section 584(a)
  - J-A bank as defined in section 581
  - K-A broker
- L—A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947(a)(1)

M-A tax exempt trust under a section 403(b) plan or section 457(g) plan

Note: You may wish to consult with the financial institution requesting this form to determine whether the FATCA code and/or exempt payee code should be completed.

#### Line 5

Enter your address (number, street, and apartment or suite number). This is where the requester of this Form W-9 will mail your information returns. If this address differs from the one the requester already has on file, write NEW at the top. If a new address is provided, there is still a chance the old address will be used until the payor changes your address in their records.

#### Line 6

Enter your city, state, and ZIP code.

# Part I. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)

Enter your TIN in the appropriate box. If you are a resident alien and you do not have and are not eligible to get an SSN, your TIN is your IRS individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN). Enter it in the social security number box. If you do not have an ITIN, see *How to get a TIN* below.

If you are a sole proprietor and you have an EIN, you may enter either your SSN or EIN.

If you are a single-member LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner, enter the owner's SSN (or EIN, if the owner has one). Do not enter the disregarded entity's EIN. If the LLC is classified as a corporation or partnership, enter the entity's EIN.

Note: See What Name and Number To Give the Requester, later, for further clarification of name and TIN combinations.

How to get a TIN. If you do not have a TIN, apply for one immediately. To apply for an SSN, get Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, from your local SSA office or get this form online at www.SSA.gov. You may also get this form by calling 1-800-772-1213. Use Form W-7, Application for IRS Individual Taxpayer Identification Number, to apply for an ITIN, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN. You can apply for an EIN online by accessing the IRS website at www.irs.gov/Businesses and clicking on Employer Identification Number (EIN) under Starting a Business. Go to www.irs.gov/Forms to view, download, or print Form W-7 and/or Form SS-4. Or, you can go to www.irs.gov/OrderForms to place an order and have Form W-7 and/or SS-4 mailed to you within 10 business days.

If you are asked to complete Form W-9 but do not have a TIN, apply for a TIN and write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN, sign and date the form, and give it to the requester. For interest and dividend payments, and certain payments made with respect to readily tradable instruments, generally you will have 60 days to get a TIN and give it to the requester before you are subject to backup withholding on payments. The 60-day rule does not apply to other types of payments. You will be subject to backup withholding on all such payments until you provide your TIN to the requester.

Note: Entering "Applied For" means that you have already applied for a TIN or that you intend to apply for one soon.

Caution: A disregarded U.S. entity that has a foreign owner must use the appropriate Form W-8.

#### Part II. Certification

To establish to the withholding agent that you are a U.S. person, or resident alien, sign Form W-9. You may be requested to sign by the withholding agent even if item 1, 4, or 5 below indicates otherwise.

For a joint account, only the person whose TIN is shown in Part I should sign (when required). In the case of a disregarded entity, the person identified on line 1 must sign. Exempt payees, see Exempt payee code earlier.

Signature requirements. Complete the certification as indicated in items 1 through 5 below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> However, the following payments made to a corporation and reportable on Form 1099-MISC are not exempt from backup withholding: medical and health care payments, attorneys' fees, gross proceeds paid to an attorney reportable under section 6045(f), and payments for services paid by a federal executive agency.

- Interest, dividend, and barter exchange accounts opened before 1984 and broker accounts considered active during 1983.
   You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.
- 2. Interest, dividend, broker, and barter exchange accounts opened after 1983 and broker accounts considered inactive during 1983. You must sign the certification or backup withholding will apply. If you are subject to backup withholding and you are merely providing your correct TIN to the requester, you must cross out item 2 in the certification before signing the form.
- Real estate transactions. You must sign the certification. You may cross out item 2 of the certification.
- 4. Other payments. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification unless you have been notified that you have previously given an incorrect TIN. "Other payments" include payments made in the course of the requester's trade or business for rents, royalties, goods (other than bills for merchandise), medical and health care services (including payments to corporations), payments to a nonemployee for services, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, payments to certain fishing boat crew members and fishermen, and gross proceeds paid to attorneys (including payments to corporations).
- 5. Mortgage interest paid by you, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, qualified tuition program payments (under section 529), ABLE accounts (under section 529A), IRA, Coverdell ESA, Archer MSA or HSA contributions or distributions, and pension distributions. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

#### What Name and Number To Give the Requester

For this type of account:	Give name and SSN of:					
1. Individual	The individual					
Two or more individuals (joint account) other than an account maintained by an FFI	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual on the account.					
Two or more U.S. persons (joint account maintained by an FFI)	Each holder of the account					
Custodial account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor <sup>2</sup>					
a. The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee <sup>1</sup>					
<ul> <li>b. So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law</li> </ul>	The actual owner <sup>1</sup>					
Sole proprietorship or disregarded entity owned by an individual	The owner <sup>3</sup>					
7. Grantor trust filing under Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 1 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i) (A))	The grantor*					
For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:					
Disregarded entity not owned by an individual	The owner					
9. A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	Legal entity <sup>4</sup>					
10, Corporation or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8832 or Form 2553	The corporation					
<ol> <li>Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax- exempt organization</li> </ol>	The organization					
12. Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership					
13. A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee					

For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:				
14. Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity (such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that receives agricultural program payments	The public entity				
15. Grantor trust filing under the Form 1041 Filing Method or the Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 2 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i)(B))	The trust				

- List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has an SSN, that person's number must be furnished.
- <sup>2</sup> Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's SSN.
- <sup>3</sup> You must show your individual name and you may also enter your business or DBA name on the "Business name/disregarded entity" name line. You may use either your SSN or EIN (if you have one), but the IRS encourages you to use your SSN.
- <sup>4</sup> List first and circle the name of the trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the TIN of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.) Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.
- \*Note: The grantor also must provide a Form W-9 to trustee of trust.

Note: If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

#### Secure Your Tax Records From Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses your personal information such as your name, SSN, or other identifying information, without your permission, to commit fraud or other crimes. An identity thief may use your SSN to get a job or may file a tax return using your SSN to receive a refund.

To reduce your risk:

- · Protect your SSN,
- . Ensure your employer is protecting your SSN, and
- . Be careful when choosing a tax preparer.

If your tax records are affected by identity theft and you receive a notice from the IRS, respond right away to the name and phone number printed on the IRS notice or letter.

If your tax records are not currently affected by identity theft but you think you are at risk due to a lost or stolen purse or wallet, questionable credit card activity or credit report, contact the IRS Identity Theft Hotline at 1-800-908-4490 or submit Form 14039.

For more information, see Pub. 5027, Identity Theft Information for Taxpayers.

Victims of identity theft who are experiencing economic harm or a systemic problem, or are seeking help in resolving tax problems that have not been resolved through normal channels, may be eligible for Taxpayer Advocate Service (TAS) assistance. You can reach TAS by calling the TAS toll-free case intake line at 1-877-777-4778 or TTY/TDD 1-800-829-4059.

Protect yourself from suspicious emails or phishing schemes. Phishing is the creation and use of email and websites designed to mimic legitimate business emails and websites. The most common act is sending an email to a user falsely claiming to be an established legitimate enterprise in an attempt to scam the user into surrendering private information that will be used for identity theft.

The IRS does not initiate contacts with taxpayers via emails. Also, the IRS does not request personal detailed information through email or ask taxpayers for the PIN numbers, passwords, or similar secret access information for their credit card, bank, or other financial accounts.

If you receive an unsolicited email claiming to be from the IRS, forward this message to phishing@irs.gov. You may also report misuse of the IRS name, logo, or other IRS property to the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) at 1-800-366-4484. You can forward suspicious emails to the Federal Trade Commission at spam@uce.gov or report them at www.ftc.gov/complaint. You can contact the FTC at www.ftc.gov/idtheft or 877-IDTHEFT (877-438-4338). If you have been the victim of identity theft, see www.ldentityTheft.gov and Pub. 5027.

Visit www.irs.gov/identityTheft to learn more about identity theft and how to reduce your risk.

# **Privacy Act Notice**

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires you to provide your correct TIN to persons (including federal agencies) who are required to file information returns with the IRS to report interest, dividends, or certain other income paid to you; mortgage interest you paid; the acquisition or abandonment of secured property; the cancellation of debt; or contributions you made to an IRA, Archer MSA, or HSA. The person collecting this form uses the information on the form to file information returns with the IRS, reporting the above information. Routine uses of this information include giving it to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. commonwealths and possessions for use in administering their laws. The information also may be disclosed to other countries under a treaty, to federal and state agencies to enforce civil and criminal laws, or to federal law enforcement and intelligence agencies to combat terrorism. You must provide your TIN whether or not you are required to file a tax return. Under section 3406, payers must generally withhold a percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not give a TIN to the payer. Certain penalties may also apply for providing false or fraudulent

# NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY FOR TENDER OF COMMON UNITS BY STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P. THROUGH ITS WHOLLY OWNED SUBSIDIARY STEEL EXCEL, INC.

# PURSUANT TO ITS OFFER TO PURCHASE DATED APRIL 7, 2022

# THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT MIDNIGHT (AT THE END OF THE DAY), EASTERN TIME, ON MAY 6, 2022, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

As set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase (as defined below) this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be used to accept the Offer (as defined below) if:

- Units are not immediately available or unitholders cannot deliver units to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC (the "Depositary") prior to the Expiration Date, or
- Time will not permit all required documents, including a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile of the Letter of Transmittal) and any other required documents, to reach the Depositary prior to the Expiration Date.

This form may be delivered or transmitted by facsimile transmission or mail to the Depositary. See Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase. The Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal, as amended or supplemented from time to time, together constitute the "Offer."

The Depositary for the Offer is:



#### If delivering by hand or courier:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219
For assistance call (877) 248-6417 or (718) 921-8317

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, properly completed and duly executed, may be delivered by registered mail, overnight courier or facsimile transmission to the Depositary, as described in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

For this notice to be validly delivered, it must be received by the Depositary at the above address before the Offer expires. Delivery of this notice to another address will not constitute a valid delivery. Delivery to the Company, the Information Agent or the book-entry transfer facility will not be forwarded to the Depositary and will not constitute a valid delivery.

This form is not to be used to guarantee signatures. If a signature on a Letter of Transmittal is required to be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution (as defined in the Letter of Transmittal) under the instructions to the Letter of Transmittal, such signature guarantee must appear in the applicable space provided in the signature box on the Letter of Transmittal.

deliver	Letter of Tra y procedure of	ansmittal, lescribed	receipt of wh	nich you "Procedu	hereby ackno	wledge,	the number (	of units,	and method,	specifie	d below pur	suant to	archase and the the guaranteed ll references to
	Numb	er of uni	its to be tende	ered.									
THE U	NDERSIGN	ED IS T	ENDERING	UNITS A	S FOLLOW	S (CHE	CK ONLY C	NE BO	X):				
(1) UN	ITS TENDE	RED AT	PRICE DET	ERMINE	ED BY UNIT	HOLDE	ER (SEE INS	TRUCT	ION 5 OF T	HE LET	TER OF TE	RANSMI	TTAL)
Compa PRICE PRICE	gned hereby ny for the ur MUST CO AT WHICE	tenders un nits is les MPLET H UNITS	nits at the prices than the pri E A SEPARA	e checked ce checke ATE NOT ERED.	l. This actioned below. A	could re UNITH UARAN	sult in none o IOLDER WI IEED DELI	of the uni HO DES VERY A	ts being purc SIRES TO T AND/OR LE	hased if ENDEF TTER	the purchase R UNITS AT OF TRANSI	price det ' <b>MORE</b> MITTAL	the Offer," the ermined by the E THAN ONE L FOR EACH in Section 4 of
			PRICE (I	N DOLL	ARS) PER U	NIT AT	WHICH UN	NITS AR	E BEING T	ENDER	ED		
	\$40.00		\$40.30		\$40.60		\$40.90		\$41.20		\$41.50		\$41.80
	\$40.10		\$40.40		\$40.70		\$41.00		\$41.30		\$41.60		\$41.90
	\$40.20		\$40.50		\$40.80		\$41.10		\$41.40		\$41.70		\$42.00
							OR						
hereby determ	By checkin tenders units ining the pur	g the box at the pu chase pric	ırchase price,	AD OF Cas the sais that are	ONE OF THE	E BOXES	UNDER "U d by the Con	nits Tend	lered at Price accordance v	Determi	ined by Unith	older," t Offer. F	he undersigned for purposes of e Offer will be
	possibility of willing to a	of proration	on). According	gly, by ch ce detern	ecking this bo nined by the	ox instead Company	d of one of the y in accordan	e price bo	oxes above, the terms of	ne under the Offe	signed hereby r. THIS ACT	tenders	(subject to the units at, and is ULD LOWER
			UNDER (1) ( IDER OF UN		BOVE. IF N	MORE T	HAN ONE I	BOX IS	CHECKED	ABOVE	E, OR IF NO	BOX IS	S CHECKED,
							2						

# ODD LOTS (See Instruction 6 of the Letter of Transmittal)

To be completed only if units are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, and who continues to own, beneficially or of record, as of the Expiration Date, an aggregate of fewer than 100 units.

The und	dersigned either (check one box):
	is the beneficial or record owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 units, all of which are being tendered; or
	is a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee that (a) is tendering for the beneficial owner(s) units with respect to which it is the record holder and (b) believes, based upon representations made to it by the beneficial owner(s), that each such person is the beneficial owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 units and is tendering all of those units.
In addit	ion, the undersigned is tendering units either <b>(check one box)</b> :
	at the Purchase Price, as the same shall be determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer (persons checking this box need not indicate the price per unit below); or
	at the price per unit indicated under the caption "Units Tendered at Price Determined by Unitholder" in the box entitled "Price (in Dollars) Per Unit at Which Units are Being Tendered" below in this Letter of Transmittal.
	3

# **SIGNATURES**

Name(s) of Unitholders(s):	(Please Type or Print)	
	(Please Type of Pffilt)	
Certificate Nos.:		
Address:		_
		_
	(Include Zip Code)	_
Daytime Area Code and Telephone Number:		
Date:, 2022		
If units will be delivered by book-entry transfer, prov	ride the Account Number.	
Account Number:		
	E SET FORTH ON THE NEXT PAGE MUST	T. D.E. C.

4

#### GUARANTEE OF DELIVERY

#### (Not to be Used for Signature Guarantee)

The undersigned, a bank, broker dealer, credit union, savings association or other entity that is a member in good standing of the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program or a bank, broker, dealer, credit union, savings association or other entity which is an "eligible guarantor institution," as that term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (each of the foregoing constituting an "Eligible Institution"), guarantees delivery to the Depositary of the units tendered, in proper form for transfer, or a confirmation that the units tendered have been delivered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in the Offer into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility, in each case together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter(s) of Transmittal (or a facsimile(s) thereof), or an Agent's Message in the case of a book-entry transfer, and any other required documents, all within two NYSE trading days after the date of receipt by the Depositary of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. Participants should notify the Depositary prior to going through the submission of a physical security directly to the Depositary based on a simulated delivery that was submitted via the PTOP platform of the Depository Trust Company ("DTC").

The Eligible Institution that completes this form must communicate the guarantee to the Depositary and must deliver the Letter of Transmittal and certificates for units to the Depositary, or confirmation of receipt of the units pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer and an Agent's Message, within the time set forth above. Failure to do so could result in a financial loss to such Eligible Institution.

Name of Firm;		
Authorized Signature:		
Name:		
	(Please Print)	
Title:		
Address:		
		<u> </u>
	(Include Zip Code)	
Area Code and Telephone Number: _		
Date:	2022	

## Offer to Purchase for Cash by STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P. Through Its Wholly Owned Subsidiary STEEL EXCEL, INC.

Up to \$100 Million in Value of its Common Units At a Purchase Price not Less than \$40.00 nor Greater than \$42.00 per Unit

The Offer, Proration Period and Withdrawal Rights will Expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, Unless the Offer is Extended (the "Expiration Date")

April 7, 2022

To Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees:

We have been appointed by Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary of Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation, to act as Information Agent in connection with its offer to purchase for cash, up to \$100 million in value of its common units, no par value, at a price, net to the seller, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$45.00 per unit, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase dated April 7, 2022 (the "Offer to Purchase") and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with any supplements or amendments thereto, collectively constitute the "Offer"). Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to the Company's common units, no par value. Please furnish copies of the enclosed materials to those of your clients for whom you hold units registered in your name or in the name of your nominee.

Enclosed with this letter are copies of the following documents:

- 1. Offer to Purchase:
- 2. Letter of Transmittal, for your use in accepting the Offer and tendering units of and for the information of your clients, including an IRS Form W-9:
- 3. Form of letter that may be sent to your clients for whose account you hold units registered in your name or in the name of a nominee, with an Instruction Form provided for obtaining such client's instructions with regard to the Offer;
- 4. Notice of Guaranteed Delivery with respect to units, to be used to accept the Offer in the event you are unable to deliver the unit certificates, together with all other required documents, to the Depositary (as defined in the Letter of Transmittal) before the Expiration Date, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer cannot be completed before the Expiration Date; and
- 5. Return envelope addressed to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as the Depositary.

Certain customary conditions to the Offer are described in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase.

We urge you to contact your clients promptly. Please note that the Offer, proration period and withdrawal rights will expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, unless the Offer is extended.

Under no circumstances will interest be paid on the purchase price of the units regardless of any extension of, or amendment to, the Offer or any delay in paying for such units.

The Company will not pay any fees or commissions to any broker or dealer or other person (other than the Information Agent and the Depositary, as described in the Offer to Purchase) in connection with the solicitation of tenders of units pursuant to the Offer. However, the Company will, on request, reimburse you for customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by you in forwarding copies of the enclosed Offer materials to your clients. The Company will pay or cause to be paid any transfer taxes applicable to its purchase of units pursuant to the Offer, except as otherwise provided in the Offer to Purchase and Letter of Transmittal (see Instruction 8 of the Letter of Transmittal).

Questions and requests for additional copies of the enclosed material may be directed to us at our address and telephone numbers set forth on the back cover of the Offer to Purchase.

Very truly yours,

/s/ MacKenzie Partners, Inc.

MacKenzie Partners, Inc.

Nothing contained in this letter or in the enclosed documents shall render you or any other person the agent of the Company, the Depositary, the Information Agent or any affiliate of any of them or authorize you or any other person to give any information or use any document or make any statement on behalf of any of them with respect to the Offer other than the enclosed documents and the statements contained therein.

### Offer to Purchase for Cash by STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P. Through Its Wholly Owned Subsidiary STEEL EXCEL, INC.

**Up to \$100 Million in Value of its Common Units** 

At a Purchase Price not Less than \$40.00 nor Greater than \$42.00 per Unit

The Offer, Proration Period and Withdrawal Rights will Expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, Unless the Offer is Extended (the "Expiration Date")

April 7, 2022

#### To Our Clients:

Enclosed for your consideration are the Offer to Purchase, dated April 7, 2022 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal" which, together with any amendments or supplements thereto, collectively constitute the "Offer"), in connection with the offer by Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Steel Excel" and, together with the Company, "we," "us" or "our"), to purchase for cash up to \$100 million in value of its common units, no par value, at a price, net to the seller, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit (the "Purchase Price"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer. Unless otherwise indicated, all references to "units" are to the Company's common units, no par value.

On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, the Company will determine the single per unit price, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, that the Company will pay for units properly tendered and not properly withdrawn in the Offer, taking into account the total number of units so tendered and the prices specified by the tendering unitholders. After the Offer expires, the Company will look at the prices chosen by unitholders for all of the units properly tendered. The Company will then select the lowest Purchase Price (in multiples of \$0.10 within the price range specified above) that will allow it to purchase up to \$100 million in value of its units pursuant to the Offer. If a lesser number of units is properly tendered, the Company will select the price that will allow it to purchase all the units that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn.

The Company will purchase all units properly tendered prior to the Expiration Date at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn at the same Purchase Price, net to the seller in cash, without interest, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, including its "odd lot" priority and proration provisions. Subject to certain limitations and legal requirements, the Company reserves the right to accept for payment, according to the terms and conditions of the Offer, up to an additional 2% of its outstanding units without extending the Expiration Date. In exercising this right, the Company may increase the Purchase Price to allow it to purchase all such additional units. The Company will return units tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and units not purchased because of proration provisions to the tendering unitholders at the Company's expense promptly after the Offer expires. See Sections 2 and 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, if at the expiration of the Offer more than \$100 million in value of units are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price, the Company will purchase units first, from all holders of "odd lots" of less than 100 units (a "Odd Lot Holder") who properly tender all of their units at or below the Purchase Price and do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date for the Offer and second, all other units properly tendered at prices at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn on a pro rata basis. See Sections 2 and 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

We are the owner of record of units held for your account. As such, we are the only ones who can tender your units, and then only pursuant to your instructions. We are sending you the Letter of Transmittal for your information only; you cannot use it to tender units we hold for your account.

Please instruct us as to whether you wish us to tender any or all of the units we hold for your account on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

Please note the following:

- 1. You may tender your units at prices not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit, as indicated in the attached Instruction Form, net to you in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest.
- 2. You should consult with your broker or other financial or tax advisor on the possibility of designating the priority in which your units will be purchased in the event of proration.
- 3. The Offer is not conditioned on any minimum number of units being tendered and is not conditioned upon financing. The Offer is, however, subject to certain other conditions set forth in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase.
- 4. The Offer, withdrawal rights and proration period will expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, unless the Company extends the Offer.
- 5. The Offer is for up to \$100 million in value of its units, constituting approximately 11.5% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022 at the maximum Purchase Price of \$42.00 per unit, or approximately 12.1% of our outstanding units as of April 7, 2022 at the minimum Purchase Price of \$40.00 per unit.
- 6. Tendering unitholders who are registered unitholders or who tender their units directly to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the Depositary for the Offer, will not be obligated to pay any brokerage commissions or fees to the Company, solicitation fees or, except as set forth in the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal, transfer taxes on the Company's purchase of units under the Offer.
- 7. If you wish to tender portions of your units at different prices, you must complete a separate Instruction Form for each price at which you wish to tender each such portion of your units. We must submit separate Letters of Transmittal on your behalf for each price you will accept for each portion tendered.
- 8. If you are an Odd Lot Holder and you instruct us to tender on your behalf all of the units that you own at or below the Purchase Price before the Expiration Date and check the box captioned "Odd Lots" on the attached Instruction Form, the Company, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, will accept all such units for purchase before proration, if any, of the purchase of other units properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn.

If you wish to have us tender any or all of your units, please so instruct us by completing, executing, detaching and returning to us the attached Instruction Form. If you authorize us to tender your units, we will tender all your units unless you specify otherwise on the attached Instruction Form.

Your prompt action is requested. Your Instruction Form should be forwarded to us in ample time to permit us to submit a tender on your behalf before the Expiration Date of the Offer. Please note that the Offer, proration period and withdrawal rights will expire at Midnight (at the end of the Day), Eastern Time, on May 6, 2022, unless the Offer is extended.

The Offer is being made solely under the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal (together with any amendment or supplement thereto) and is being made to all record holders of units. The Offer is not being made to, nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of, holders of units residing in any jurisdiction in which the making of the Offer or acceptance thereof would not be in compliance with the securities, blue sky or other laws of such jurisdiction.

The Company's Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, neither the Company nor any member of its Board of Directors, nor the Depositary or the Information Agent is making any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your units or as to the Purchase Price or Purchase Prices at which you may choose to tender your units. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender and, if so, how many units to tender and the Purchase Price or Purchase Prices at which your units should be tendered. In doing so, you should read carefully the information in the Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including the Company's reasons for making the Offer. You should discuss whether to tender your units with your broker or other financial or tax advisor.

Our and Steel Excel's respective directors, executive officers and affiliates have advised us that they do not intend to tender any of their units in the Offer.

# INSTRUCTION FORM WITH RESPECT TO Offer to Purchase for Cash by STEEL PARTNERS HOLDINGS L.P. Through Its Wholly Owned Subsidiary STEEL EXCEL, INC.

Up to \$100 Million in Value of its Common Units At a Purchase Price not Less than \$40.00 nor Greater than \$42.00 per Unit

The undersigned acknowledge(s) receipt of your letter and the enclosed Offer to Purchase, dated April 7, 2022 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with any amendments or supplements thereto, collectively constitute the "Offer"), in connection with the offer by Steel Partners Holdings L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), through its wholly owned subsidiary of Steel Excel, Inc., a Delaware corporation, to purchase for cash up to \$100 million in value of its units, no par value, at a price, net to the seller, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, not less than \$40.00 nor greater than \$42.00 per unit (the "Purchase Price"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

The undersigned hereby instruct(s) you to tender to the Company the number of units indicated below or, if no number is indicated, all units you hold for the account of the undersigned, at the price per unit indicated below, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

In participating in the Offer, the undersigned acknowledges that: (1) the Offer is established voluntarily by the Company, it is discretionary in nature and it may be extended, modified, suspended or terminated by the Company as provided in the Offer; (2) the undersigned is voluntarily participating in the Offer; (3) the future value of the Company's securities are unknown and cannot be predicted with certainty; (4) the undersigned has read and understands the Offer; (5) the undersigned has consulted his or her tax and financial advisors with regard to how the Offer will impact his or her personal situation; (6) any foreign exchange obligations triggered by the undersigned's tender of units or the recipient of proceeds are solely his or her responsibility; and (7) regardless of any action that the Company takes with respect to any or all income/capital gains tax, social security or insurance, transfer tax or other tax-related items ("Tax Items") related to the Offer and the disposition of units, the undersigned acknowledges that the ultimate liability for all Tax Items is and remains his or her sole responsibility. In that regard, the undersigned authorizes the Company to withhold all applicable Tax Items legally payable by the undersigned.

The undersigned consents to the collection, use and transfer, in electronic or other form, of the undersigned's personal data as described in this document by and among, as applicable, the Company, its subsidiaries, and third party administrators for the exclusive purpose of implementing, administering and managing his or her participation in the Offer.

Number of units to be tendered by you for the account of the unc	lersigned:

\_\_\_\_\_ units\*

## THE UNDERSIGNED IS TENDERING UNITS AS FOLLOWS (CHECK ONLY ONE BOX):

(1) UNITS TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED BY UNITHOLDER (SEE INSTRUCTION 5 OF THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL)

By checking ONE of the following boxes below INSTEAD OF THE BOX UNDER "Units Tendered at Price Determined Under the Offer", the undersigned hereby tenders units at the price checked. This action could result in none of the units being purchased if the Purchase Price determined by the Company for the units is less than the price checked below. A UNITHOLDER WHO DESIRES TO TENDER UNITS AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE MUST COMPLETE A SEPARATE INSTRUCTION FORM FOR EACH PRICE AT WHICH UNITS ARE TENDERED. The same units cannot be tendered, unless previously properly withdrawn as provided in Section 4 of the Offer to Purchase, at more than one price.

<sup>\*</sup> Unless otherwise indicated, it will be assumed that all units held by us for your account are to be tendered.

# PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER UNIT AT WHICH UNITS ARE BEING TENDERED

□ \$40.90

 $\square$  \$41.20  $\square$  \$41.50  $\square$ 

\$41.80

\$40.00

\$40.30

\$40.60

	\$40.10		\$40.40		\$40.70		\$41.00		\$41.30		\$41.60	\$41.90
	\$40.20		\$40.50		\$40.80		\$41.10		\$41.40		\$41.70	\$42.00
						(	OR					
ΓRANS	(2) UNITS TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED UNDER THE OFFER (SEE INSTRUCTION 5 OF THE LETTER OF RANSMITTAL)											
letermi	By checking the box below INSTEAD OF ONE OF THE BOXES UNDER "Units Tendered at Price Determined by Unitholder," the undersigned ereby tenders units at the Purchase Price, as the same shall be determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer. For purposes of etermining the Purchase Price, those units that are tendered by the undersigned agreeing to accept the Purchase Price determined in the Offer will be seemed to be tendered at the minimum price.											
The undersigned wants to maximize the chance of having the Company purchase all of the units the undersigned is tendering (subject to the possibility of proration). Accordingly, by checking this box instead of one of the price boxes above, the undersigned hereby tenders units at and is willing to accept, the Purchase Price determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer. THE UNDERSIGNED SHOULD UNDERSTAND THAT THIS ELECTION MAY LOWER THE PURCHASE PRICE AND COULD RESULT IN THE TENDERED UNITS BEING PURCHASED AT THE MINIMUM PRICE OF \$40.00 PER UNIT.												
	CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) ABOVE. IF MORE THAN ONE BOX IS CHECKED ABOVE, OR IF NO BOX IS CHECKED, THERE IS NO VALID TENDER OF UNITS.											

3

# ODD LOTS (See Instruction 6 of the Letter of Transmittal)

units.	To be completed only if units are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100
	□ By checking this box, the undersigned represents that the undersigned owns, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 units and is tendering all of those units.
	In addition, the undersigned is tendering units either (check one box):
	at the Purchase Price, as the same will be determined by the Company in accordance with the terms of the Offer (persons checking this box need not indicate the price per unit above); or
	at the price per unit indicated above in the section captioned "Price (In Dollars) Per Unit at Which Units Are Being Tendered."

# **Calculation of Filing Fee Tables**

# Schedule TO

(Form Type)

#### Steel Partners Holdings L.P.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

**Table 1: Transaction Valuation** 

	Transaction Valuation	Fee Rate	Amount of Filing Fee	
Fees to Be Paid	\$ 100,000,000(1)	0.0000927	\$	9,270(2)
Fees Previously Paid				
Total Transaction Valuation	\$ 100,000,000(1)			
Total Fees Due for Filing			\$	9,270
Total Fees Previously Paid				
Total Fee Offsets				
Net Fee Due			\$	9,270

<sup>(1)</sup> The transaction value is estimated only for purposes of calculating the filing fee. The transaction value was calculated assuming that \$100 million in value of common units, no par value, of Steel Partners Holdings L.P. will be purchased at the maximum tender offer price of \$42.00 per unit.

<sup>(2)</sup> The amount of the filing fee calculated in accordance with the Exchange Act equals \$92.70 for each \$1,000,000 of value. The filing fee was calculated in accordance with Rule 0-11 under the Exchange Act.